Working Paper Research January 2020 N°381

The heterogeneous employment outcomes of first- and second-generation immigrants in Belgium by Céline Piton and François Rycx





Editor

Pierre Wunsch, Governor of the National Bank of Belgium

Statement of purpose:

The purpose of these working papers is to promote the circulation of research results (Research Series) and analytical studies (Documents Series) made within the National Bank of Belgium or presented by external economists in seminars, conferences and conventions organised by the Bank. The aim is therefore to provide a platform for discussion. The opinions expressed are strictly those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the National Bank of Belgium.

The Working Papers are available on the website of the Bank: http://www.nbb.be

© National Bank of Belgium, Brussels

Reproduction for educational and non-commercial purposes is permitted provided that the source is acknowledged.

ISSN: 1375-680X (print) ISSN: 1784-2476 (online)

All rights reserved.

Abstract

This paper provides a comprehensive quantitative assessment of the relationship between people's migration background and their likelihood of being employed in Belgium. Using detailed quarterly data for the period 2008-2014, we find not only that first-generation immigrants face a substantial employment penalty (up to -36% points) vis-à-vis their native counterparts, but also that their descendants continue to face serious difficulties in accessing the labour market. The employment gap is, ceteris paribus, more pronounced for the first than for the second generation. Yet, intergenerational mobility patterns are found to be quite heterogeneous: although the children of immigrants from the European Union (EU) fare much better than their parents, the improvement is much more limited for those from EU candidate countries, and almost null for the second generation from the Maghreb. The situation of second-generation immigrants with only one foreign-born parent seems to be fairly good. In contrast, it appears that the social elevator is broken for descendants of two non-EU-born immigrants. Immigrant women are also found to be particularly affected, especially those originating from outside the EU. As regards education, it appears to be an important tool for fostering the labour market integration of descendants of non-EU-born immigrants. For firstgeneration immigrants, though, it proves to be much less effective overall. Focusing on the first generation, we find that: i) access to jobs increases with the duration of residence, though fairly slowly on average; ii) citizenship acquisition is associated with significantly better employment outcomes, for both EU and non-EU-born immigrants; iii) proficiency in the host country language is a key driver of access to employment, especially for non-EU-born immigrants; and iv) around a decade is needed for the employment gap between refugees and other foreign-born workers to be (largely) suppressed.

JEL Codes: J15, J16, J21, J24, J61.

Keywords: First- and second-generation immigrants, employment, moderating factors.

Authors:

Céline Piton, Economics and Research Department, National Bank of Belgium & Université libre de Bruxelles (SBS-EM, CEB and DULBEA) – e-mail: <u>celine.piton@nbb.be</u>

François Rycx, Université libre de Bruxelles (SBS-EM, CEB and DULBEA), GLO, humanOrg, IRES and IZA – e-mail: <u>frycx@ulb.ac.be</u>

We are grateful to the National Bank of Belgium for their financial support.

The views expressed in this paper are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the National Bank of Belgium or any other institution with which one of the authors are affiliated. All remaining errors are our own.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1. Introduction1
2. Previous evidence for first-generation immigrants4
3. A brief history of migration flows in Belgium6
4. Data
5. Methodology9
6. Descriptive statistics10
7. Empirical results11
7.1. Benchmark estimates11
7.2. The role of demographics and parents' countries of birth
7.2.1. Does gender matter?
7.2.2. Does education matter?
7.2.3. Do the countries of birth of both parents matter?
7.3. Drivers of first-generation employment outcomes
7.3.1. Does the duration of residence matter?
7.3.2. Does naturalisation matter?
7.3.3. Does the main reason for migration matter?
7.3.4. Does proficiency in the host country language matter?
8. Conclusion23
References
Tables
Appendices47
National Bank of Belgium - Working Papers series

1. Introduction

Immigration flows into OECD countries are marked by sharp fluctuations and considerable diversity between countries. Taking all countries together, however, net immigration has been consistently positive since the 1960s. The two first decades of the 21st century witnessed a new surge of inflows: between 2000 and 2017, the number of foreign-born residents (i.e. first-generation immigrants) in OECD countries rose by more than 50%, from 83 to 127 million people (OECD, 2018). In 2017, foreign-born individuals represented less than 10% of the population in most Eastern European countries, between 10 and 20% in the rest of the European Union and the United States, and more than 20% in Australia and Switzerland (OECD, 2018). Immigration has thus become a major policy concern in many advanced economies, notably from a labour market perspective.

Belgium is a particularly interesting case study in this respect. At the beginning of the 20th century, many foreigners entered the Belgian territory to meet the demand for low-skilled labour. Starting in the 1970s, immigrants mainly came to Belgium on family reunification visas, and since the 1990s, two new types of immigrants have gained importance: asylum seekers and undocumented workers (Martiniello and Rea, 2012). In 2017, first-generation immigrants accounted for almost 17% of the total population in Belgium (OECD, 2018), which makes this country one of the most multicultural in the OECD area (Martiniello, 2003). Unfortunately, it is also one of the worst OECD country in terms of the employment performance of immigrants. In 2017, the employment rate among foreign-born individuals in Belgium was approximately 57% (OECD, 2018).¹ Only Greece, Mexico and Turkey had lower figures in the OECD area.

Another concern is the labour market situation of the so-called second generation, i.e. children of immigrants. Given that the latter are born, educated and socialized in the country of residence, their relative success or failure is often seen as the ultimate benchmark of integration (Card, 2005). The standard assumption is that second-generation immigrants should fare better than their parents and ultimately 'catch up' with the children of native-born parents, thanks to their improved language proficiency and greater facility in getting their skills and qualifications recognised. Results for advanced economies suggest, however, that this view is somewhat too optimistic (Brinbaum, 2018a). The majority of the literature supports the segmented assimilation theory, stating that second-generation immigrants might experience high levels of

¹ As regards the unemployment rate, in 2017, it was over 13% for the foreign-born, compared to less than 6% for people born in Belgium. This native-immigrant gap is one of the highest among industrialized countries (OECD, 2018).

discrimination and downward assimilation (e.g. Portes and Zhou, 1993; Portes and Rumbaut, 2001).² More precisely, estimates generally show divergent intergenerational mobility patterns between different ethnic groups, with children of immigrants from poorer countries being less likely to outperform their parents (Brinbaum and Guégnard, 2013; Liebig and Widmaier, 2009; Manning, 2010).

In 2014, second-generation immigrants represented around 18% of the working-age population in Belgium (FPS Employment and Unia, 2017). Evidence regarding their employment performance *vis-à-vis* their parents and the children of native-born parents (i.e. natives) is still surprisingly scarce. Yet, findings suggest that their employment penalty is sizeable (Corluy *et al.*, 2015; FPS Employment and Unia, 2017; Liebig and Widmaier, 2009). According to Eurostat (2019), the employment rate of the second generation (aged between 25 and 54) was almost 8% points below that of the entire population in the same age category in 2014, but also one of the lowest in the European Union (EU). This situation notably results from much larger differences in educational outcomes in Belgium between second-generation immigrants and the children of native-born parents, in comparison with most other OECD countries (Pina *et al.*, 2015; Timmerman *et al.*, 2003). However, recent evidence suggests that substantial employment gaps are still recorded between both groups after controlling for educational attainments (Corluy *et al.*, 2015; De Cuyper *et al.*, 2018; FPS Employment and Unia, 2017).³ Other explanatory factors, such as network effects, cultural differences and discriminatory practices, are thus also likely to be at play.⁴

² This theory is generally opposed to the classical assimilation perspective, which suggests that ethnic differences should be reduced over time and across generations for all origin groups (e.g. Alba and Nee, 2003; Zhou, 1997).

³ To our knowledge, the only in-depth econometric investigation comparing access to employment for natives, first- and second-generation immigrants in the whole Belgian economy has been undertaken by Corluy *et al.* (2015). The authors rely on data from the 2008 ad hoc module of the Labour Force Survey, merged with administrative records. Their results show, in addition to the above-stated outcome, that: i) employment rates for children of immigrants are not much better than for their parents, and ii) employment outcomes vary considerably by country of origin. In a more recent exercise, De Cuyper *et al.* (2018) have merged data on job seekers from the VDAB (Flanders' Public Employment Service) and the CBSS (Crossroads Bank for Social Security) over the period 2008-2012. Their findings, relative to the Flemish region, show that exit rates to employment of second-generation non-EU immigrant job seekers are lower than for natives, even after controlling for differences in socio-economic characteristics, such as the educational level. Interestingly, De Cuyper *et al.* (2018) also find some evidence suggesting that workplace and job-searching attitudes training is associated to relatively better exit rates to employment for second-generation immigrants. This outcome is in line with an earlier study for Flanders undertaken by Vandermeerschen *et al.* (2017).

⁴ Several correspondence tests (e.g. Arrijn *et al.*, 1998; Baert *et al.*, 2015) support the existence of hiring discrimination against immigrants on the Belgian labour market. As regards the cultural explanation, lower employment rates among female immigrants are put forward as being the possible outcome of more traditional gender roles (Lesthaeghe and Surkyn, 1995). Evidence on the relevance of this explanation in the Belgian context is still very limited (Wood and Neels, 2017). Moreover, disentangling this explanation from the discrimination story remains particularly difficult. The point is that immigrant women might indeed face statistical discrimination in their access to employment, as employers may expect them to be less committed to their jobs due to stronger family obligations (Baert *et al.*, 2016). Finally, the role of job-finding networks has been highlighted in studies on

Our paper aims to get a better understanding of the relationship between people's migration background and their likelihood of being employed in Belgium. To this end, we rely on an original dataset derived from the merging of the 2008 and 2014 ad hoc modules of the Labour Force Survey (LFS) with administrative data taken from the Crossroads Bank for Social Security (CBSS). This linked LFS-CBSS dataset provides longitudinal information on a nationally representative sample of workers (aged 15 and over) for all quarters between 2008 and 2014. As it contains detailed information on the labour market situation of immigrants and their immediate descendants, it is particularly well suited to investigate, ceteris paribus, how first- and second-generation immigrants fare in comparison with their native counterparts. More precisely, this dataset enables us to analyse whether the children of immigrants perform better than their parents and whether they are able to catch up with the children of native-born parents in terms of access to employment. Particular attention is devoted to immigrants' specific geographical areas of origin. We are thus able to assess whether intergenerational mobility patterns differ across ethnic groups. Moreover, we test whether the employment outcomes of first- and second- generation immigrants vary depending on their gender and level of education. We thus address the following questions: i) "Do immigrant women face a double employment penalty?", ii) "Is education an effective tool for reducing the native-immigrant gap?", and iii) "Are intergenerational ethnic inequalities more persistent among women and lower educated immigrants?". Furthermore, we study whether the origin of both parents is important in explaining the employment performance of second-generation immigrants. More precisely, we examine the following issues: i) "Are descendants of immigrants better off when only one of their parents is foreign-born?", ii) "Is it more detrimental to have two foreign-born parents originating from industrialised countries or to have only one parent born in a developing economy?", and iii) "Is the father's country of birth more harmful than that of the mother?". Finally, as regards first-generation immigrants, beyond the impact of having a tertiary degree and being a woman (see above), we also investigate the role of various other moderators likely to affect their access to employment. These moderators include the duration of residence, citizenship acquisition, the main reason for migration, and proficiency in the host country language.

The remainder of this paper is organised as follows. Section 2 discusses previous evidence regarding the employment outcomes of first-generation immigrants in Belgium. In section 3, to get a better understanding of the factors that might influence the integration of first- and second-

the native-immigrant employment gap in countries such as France and the United States (Brinbaum, 2018b; Fernandez and Fernandez-Mateo, 2006), but no similar analysis has been conducted on Belgium so far.

generation immigrants, we provide a brief history of migration flows in Belgium. In sections 4 to 6, we present our dataset, methodology, and descriptive statistics. The results from our econometric investigation are shown and discussed in section 7. The last section concludes.

2. Previous evidence for first-generation immigrants

The literature on the employment performance of first-generation immigrants in Belgium is quite limited, though more extended than that on the second generation (see introduction and footnote 3). The employment gap between first-generation immigrants and native-born people in Belgium is one of the largest in the OECD area (FPS Employment and Unia, 2017). Past research has shown that this gap remains, to a large extent, unexplained after controlling for human capital and other socio-demographic characteristics (De Keyser *et al.*, 2012; High Council for Employment, 2018; Martens *et al.*, 2005). Using the Labour Force Survey (LFS) for the years 1996 to 2008, Corluy and Verbist (2014) further show that this unexplained employment gap is most pronounced when comparing natives to immigrants born outside the European Union (EU). They also address the gender dimension of this issue. Their results indicate that the employment gap is particularly large for non-EU-born female immigrants, which may notably result from their low level of education.

The impact of citizenship acquisition has been tested by Corluy et al. (2011). Using the LFS for the year 2008, the authors find that naturalization is associated with significantly better employment outcomes among non-Western immigrants, even after controlling for the number of years of residence since migration. In a more recent investigation undertaken by the High Council for Employment (2018), this citizenship premium has been estimated at around 14% points among the population born outside the EU. As for the main reasons for migration, results suggest that refugees and "family-reunification" migrants have significantly lower employment probabilities than economic migrants and the native-born (High Council for Employment, 2018; Lens et al., 2018a). According to the High Council for Employment (2018), the employment penalty is the greatest in the case of family reunification (-7% points) and somewhat smaller for immigrants seeking international protection (-3% points). In a complementary study, Lens et al. (2018b) show, using labour market trajectories of people who arrived in Belgium between 2003 and 2009, that refugees take significantly more time than other groups of migrants before entering their first job. In addition, they find that refugees are more likely to exit their first employment and fall into unemployment or social assistance. The moderating role of language proficiency has, to our knowledge, not been tested in the Belgian context. However, without a good knowledge of the host country language, it is very likely that first-generation immigrants will struggle to have their skills and qualifications recognised and hence to find a job (Chiswick and Miller, 2014). As regards the duration of residence, the results from the High Council for Employment (2018) suggest that it has a positive impact on the employment of non-EU-born immigrants. However, this relation appears to be non-linear: the marginal gain of an additional year of residence is found to decrease as total duration increases.

Overall, these papers significantly add to our understanding of the employment performance of first-generation immigrants in Belgium. However, they suffer from an important limitation: they assess the employment penalty of foreign-born people in comparison with the rest of the working-age population. In other words, these studies do not distinguish between second-generation immigrants and children of native-born parents (i.e. natives). They are therefore very likely to underestimate the *true* employment penalty of first-generation immigrants compared to natives. Moreover, they provide no evidence on how first-generation immigrants (potentially interacted with moderators) fare *vis-à-vis* the second generation. Various issues thus remain unaddressed. For instance, we have neither estimates on the employment gaps between first-generation immigrants split by main reason of migration and the second generation, nor on whether these gaps decrease as first-generation immigrants' duration of residence increases. Last but not least, the above-cited studies devote little attention to whether moderating factors have the same effects on all ethnic groups.⁵ As a consequence, several key questions for public policy still need to be explored, such as "Do all refugees fare equally after a decade of residence in Belgium?".

In this paper, we aim to address these shortcomings by providing a comprehensive and up-to-date quantitative analysis of the employment performance of first- and second-generation immigrants compared to the children of native-born parents. We also add to the existing literature by investigating, in depth, the role of a large range of moderators (including gender, education, parents' countries of birth, duration of residence, naturalisation, main reason for migration, and degree of command of the host country language) and by systematically examining whether employment gaps and intergenerational mobility patterns vary depending on immigrants' ethnic origin.

⁵ This is notably the case in the High Council for Employment's (2018) report.

3. A brief history of migration flows in Belgium

Obviously, migration is nothing new. Population movements have always taken place and are part of history. Yet, the situation in Belgium is somewhat peculiar. As the country became independent in 1830, migration flows to Belgium only started in the 1920s (Timmerman *et al.*, 2003). While the creation of borders reduced population flows in the 19th century, labour shortages at the end of World War I prompted firms (mainly operating in Walloon mining and steel industries) to recruit foreign workers in surrounding countries, and later on also in Poland and, to a larger extent, in Italy. Around 170,000 people migrated to Belgium between 1920 and 1930 (Martiniello and Rea, 2003). Immigration slowed down in the 1930s, not only as a result of the economic crisis and rising unemployment, but also because of a new law on migration was introduced (on which the country's current migration policy is based). This law made it compulsory to obtain a visa in order to reside in Belgium, and the issuance of a visa became conditional on having an employment contract. By creating a close link between work and residence permits, this law aimed to restrict immigration, i.e. to prevent foreigners from taking the jobs of native-born workers.⁶

After World War II, Belgium resorted to immigration as a way of providing (cheap) labour for the coal industry and holding down commodity prices against the backdrop of industrial revival. Immigrants initially came from Italy, with almost 65,000 men arriving in Belgium between 1946 and 1948. After the Marcinelle disaster (8 August 1956), which caused the death of 262 miners, 136 of whom were Italian, Italy suspended emigration to Belgium. Belgium thus concluded new bilateral agreements with Spain (1956), Greece (1957), Morocco (1964), Turkey (1964), Tunisia (1969), Algeria (1970), and Yugoslavia (1970). These agreements also made provisions for allowing family reunification. In doing so, the Belgian authorities aimed to revitalise population growth via the integration of those immigrants and their families. Put differently, the objective was to discourage immigrants from returning to their home country and to make Belgium more attractive.

In the early 1960s, demand for labour was so high that the rules on work permits, as a precondition for obtaining residence permits, were no longer systematically respected, leading to a surge in immigrant arrivals. During those years, the creation of the European Community had a significant impact on the migration policy. The Treaty of Rome, which provided for the free movement of workers, implied a division of migrants into two categories: those originating

⁶ For a review of the literature on the validity of this argument, see e.g. Constant (2014).

from the European Union (EU) and those from third countries. In addition to their right to freedom of movement, nationals of the other EU Member States benefited from measures designed to foster equal treatment with Belgians. From 1968 onwards, they no longer needed an entry visa to enter the country and were also allowed to work as employees without a work permit (except for government jobs, for which the rules still differentiated between Belgians and EU nationals at that time).

In the late 1960s, the entry of immigrant workers was again reduced owing to the slowing pace of economic activity and to rising unemployment. The number of initial work permits declined sharply. In 1974, the government further tightened up its migration policy and limited the entry of immigrants to those possessing skills that were in short supply in Belgium. Between 1974 and 1991, the number of new immigrants holding work permits steadily dwindled, but the influx of immigrants did not cease, even though net migration fell sharply and even became negative. Family reunification became the main reason for migration to Belgium. Foreigners from outside the EU were also allowed in to study. They were granted a residence permit for the duration of their studies and had to leave the country at the end of their course.

From 1990 onwards, two new types of immigration gained importance, in addition to family reunification: asylum applications and illegal immigration for work (undocumented workers). Owing to the various wars in the former Yugoslavia, the Middle East, and Central Africa, and to the collapse of the Communist regimes, the number of asylum applications soared during the 1990s (peaking in 1993 and 2000). In 2000, in order to limit arrivals, the government decided to stop granting financial support to refugees and to replace it with assistance in kind. In 2000 and 2010, there were major campaigns to regularise the position of undocumented workers. The eligibility criteria adopted concerned excessively lengthy procedures, health and humanitarian reasons, well-established local links or regularisation via work. According to the Commissioner General for Refugees and Stateless Persons, the number of applications filed as a result of these campaigns reached 36,000 in 2000 and 24,000 in 2010.

Since the 1990s, European citizens have continued to account for the major part of migration flows. On average, 52% of foreign immigrants came from the other EU-15 countries over the period 1992-1999. During the 2000s, the Belgian government officially organised new work-related immigration, giving preference to nationals of the new EU Member States. In 2007, the accession of Bulgaria and Romania to the EU again contributed to a rise in the number of European nationals among all immigrants. The number of Bulgarians and Romanians entering Belgium rose from 3,900 in 2006 to 20,100 in 2017. The proportion of immigrants from EU countries peaked at 69% of foreign arrivals in 2014. It then subsided somewhat, owing

to the influx of large numbers of asylum seekers, who swelled the number of non-EU nationals arriving in the country.

Overall, the percentage of Belgium's population born in a foreign country has substantially increased over time. While this figure stood at around 3% at the end of the 19th century, around 17% of the population living in Belgium today was born abroad (Rea and Martiniello, 2012; OECD, 2018). As regards net migration, it has accounted for two-thirds of total population growth over the last 25 years.⁷ Immigration has thus become a significant demographic phenomenon that deserves to be investigated in more detail.

4. Data

Our empirical analysis is based on an original dataset derived from the merging of the ad hoc modules of the Labour Force Survey (ad hoc LFS) with data from the Crossroads Bank for Social Security (CBSS). More precisely, the LFS ad hoc samples relative to the second quarters of 2008 and 2014 have been enriched with information from the CBSS for all quarters from 2008:Q1 to 2014:Q4. The number of people surveyed in the LFS ad hoc modules stands at 24,522 for 2008:Q2 and 24,610 for 2014:Q2. Only 71 people appear in both modules. Our combined LFS-CBSS dataset thus provides longitudinal information on 49,061 individuals over 28 quarters, i.e. on 1,373,708 individual-quarter observations. It is representative of people aged 15 and over the period 2008-2014.

Our merged dataset is particularly well suited to study how people's origin affect their likelihood of being employed. The CBSS contains detailed information on people's labour market status (i.e. whether they are employed, unemployed, or inactive), country of birth and nationality (both at the time of the survey and at birth), duration of residence, parents' countries of birth, alongside demographic characteristics (such as gender and age) and other variables (such as the region of residence). As information on people's level of education in the CBSS is quite imperfect, it has been obtained from the LFS. This implies that information on people's highest level of education is only available in 2008:Q2 for about half of the sample and in 2014:Q2 for the other half. This information has been imputed to all quarters, i.e. from 2008:Q1 to 2014:Q4, assuming people's highest educational attainments remained constant over the investigation period. To ensure that this assumption is relevant, we restricted our sample to people aged between 30 and 64, namely those who were most likely to have completed their

⁷ Net migration refers to the difference between immigration and emigration, including entries and exits of Belgian nationals.

studies at the time of the survey. Besides education, the LFS ad hoc modules contain information on important moderators of the relation between origin and employment. They notably include the main reason for migration. This self-declared variable indicates whether migrants' main purpose for coming to Belgium was related to: i) employment, ii) family reasons, iii) study, or iv) international protection/asylum. Among other variables, the ad hoc LFS also provides information on migrants' proficiency in the host country language.

Dropping individuals younger than 30 and those older than 64 reduces the size of our sample by more than half, to around 673,000 individual-quarter observations. Further cleaning of the data (especially due to missing information on people's highest level of education and on the country of birth of at least one of their parents⁸) results in a final sample of 538,412 observations, that is of 19,229 people observed over 28 quarters from 2008:Q1 to 2014:Q4.

5. Methodology

To gain a better understanding of how people's migration background affects their likelihood of being employed, we estimate the following probit model:

$$Pr(E_{i,t} = 1 | X_{i,t}) = \Phi(\beta X_{i,t})$$
⁽¹⁾

where $\Phi(.)$ denotes the standard normal density, such that:

$$\Phi(z) = \int_{-\infty}^{z} \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} e^{-u^2/2} du \qquad z, u \in \mathbb{R}$$
(2)

The dependent variable in equation (1), E_{it} , is a dummy taking the value 1 if the individual *i* at quarter *t* is employed, and 0 otherwise (i.e. if the individual is unemployed or inactive). Our main variable of interest, included in the vector X_{it} , is the 'migration status' of a person. Depending on this person's country of birth and on that of her/his parents, she/he is classified in one of the following groups: i) 'Native-born with native background' (i.e. people born in Belgium from Belgian-born parents), ii) 'Second-generation immigrants' (i.e. people born in Belgium with at least one foreign-born parent), and iii) 'First-generation immigrants' (i.e.

⁸ 3,740 individuals for whom the country of birth of at least one of their parents was missing have been dropped. This reduced our initial sample by 7.6%.

people born outside Belgium). The reference category, in the regression analysis, is the group of 'Native-born people with a native background' (further referred to as 'Natives').

First-generation immigrants are divided into groups according to their EU or non-EU origin. We also compare the employment outcomes of those born in the EU-14 (i.e. in countries who were part of the EU before 2004, Belgium excluded) with those born in another EU country (i.e. in a country that joined the EU from 2004 onwards) and split people born outside the EU according to whether they were born in: i) other European countries, ii) EU candidate countries, iii) the Near or Middle East, iv) other Asian countries, v) the Maghreb, vi) other African countries, vii) the Far East or Oceania, viii) North America, and ix) South or Central America.⁹

To determine the origin of second-generation immigrants, following common practice (Corluy *et al.*, 2015; FPS Employment and Unia, 2017), the order of priority is based on the father's country of birth.¹⁰ Put differently, the father's country of birth is used to define the origin of a second-generation immigrant, except if the father was born in Belgium and the mother abroad. In that case, the mother's country of birth is retained. Second-generation immigrants from the EU are split according to whether they originate from the EU-14 or another EU country. For those originating from non-EU countries, we distinguish nine groups: i) other European countries, ii) EU candidate countries, iii) the Near or Middle East, iv) other Asian countries, v) the Maghreb, vi) other African countries, vii) the Far East or Oceania, viii) North America, and ix) South or Central America.

The vector X_{it} also contains a set of control variables. Following common practice, the latter includes a dummy for gender, 6 dummies for people's age, 2 dummies for their level of education, 2 dummies for the region in which they are living, and 27 quarter-year fixed effects.

6. Descriptive statistics

[Take in Table 1 about here]

Table 1 presents summary statistics for all variables included in our econometric analysis. The results show that, on average, 70% of people in our sample had a job during the investigation period (i.e. 2008:Q1 - 2014:Q4). The remaining 30% were thus either unemployed or inactive.

⁹ A detailed description of country categories is provided in Appendix 1.

¹⁰ This choice stems from the fact that: i) children born in Belgium before June 1st 2014 were named after their father (since then, the legislation has become more flexible) and ii) correspondence studies have shown that callback rates depend upon the origin of job seekers' names (Baert and Vujic, 2016; Baert et al., 2017; Biaraschi et al., 2017; Zschirnt and Ruedin, 2016).

As regards the migration status, we find that the native population represents almost 71% of our sample, whereas 10% are second-generation immigrants and around 19% first-generation immigrants. Most second-generation immigrants originate from EU-27 countries, and especially from the EU-14. Nevertheless, around one-fifth of them have a non-EU origin, with the bulk of these people having at least one parent born in the Maghreb, other African countries or EU candidate countries. As for first-generation immigrants, almost half of them were born in the EU-27 (7.6% in the EU-14 and 1.4% in countries that joined the EU after 2004). The other half, born outside the EU, comes primarily from the Maghreb (3.2%), other African countries (2.3%), and EU candidates (1.3%).

Further descriptive statistics show that the people in our sample, aged between 30 and 64, are quite equally distributed across age groups, though their incidence is somewhat smaller in the youngest and oldest age categories. The proportion of women stands at almost 51%, the share of tertiary educated people is close to one-third, and 38% of people live in Wallonia compared to 50% in Flanders and 12% in Brussels.

7. Empirical Results

7.1. Benchmark estimates

The marginal effects from our benchmark probit regression – see equation (1) – are reported in Table 2. Our estimates show the employment gaps between individuals with different migration statuses, after controlling for gender, age (6 dummies), education (2 dummies), region of residence (2 dummies), and quarter-year fixed effects (27 dummies). Natives are chosen as the reference category. Differential employment probabilities, respectively for aggregated and disaggregated groups of first- and second-generation immigrants, are reported in columns (1) and (2).

[Take in Table 2 about here]

The regression coefficients associated with covariates have the expected sign and are highly significant. They show that women are, *ceteris paribus*, 13% points less likely to have a job than men. Employment probabilities are also found to be lower among older age groups and especially among people aged 60 or more. The employment rate increases significantly with the level of education and is the highest (lowest) in Flanders (Wallonia).

Regarding our main variable of interest, i.e. the 'migration status' of a person, the estimates are quite clear-cut: natives are found to have, *ceteris paribus*, a significantly greater employment probability than first- and second-generation immigrants. The employment penalty is overall higher for people born outside Belgium than for those born in Belgium with at least one foreign-born parent.¹¹ Among second-generation immigrants, access to employment is the lowest for those of non-EU origin (-15% points compared to natives) and especially for those originating from an EU candidate country (-17% points) or from the Maghreb (-23% points). Among first-generation immigrants, the penalty is only slightly more pronounced among those born outside the EU than among those born in the EU.¹² However, as shown in column (2), employment penalties vary substantially among those born outside the EU. They are somewhat lower for those born in other Asian and other African countries (-11 and -15% points), the Maghreb (-25% points), other European countries (-28% points) and, in particular, the Near or Middle East (-36% points).¹³

When comparing employment probabilities of first- and second-generation immigrants coming from the same geographical area, results are mixed. The penalty decreases substantially for second-generation immigrants originating from other African countries (from -15 to -6% points) and other European countries (from -28 to -14% points). In contrast, the decrease is less significant for people originating from EU candidate countries (from -24 to -17% points) and remains almost unchanged for those of Maghrebin origin. Indeed, the employment penalty for

¹¹ Estimates reported in italics in Table 2 are based on data for less than 35 individuals (i.e. 35 individuals * 4 quarters * 7 years = 980 individual-quarter-year observations). Due do micronumerosity, these estimates are likely to be misleading and should thus not be interpreted. The same comment applies to all other tables in this manuscript.

¹² Note that our results might underestimate the employment gap between first-generation immigrants born in the EU-27 and those born outside the EU since people working for international organisations (e.g. NATO or the European Union) are recorded as inactive in the data from the BCSS. For the same reason, the penalty associated with first-generation immigrants born in the USA is likely to be overestimated in column (2).

¹³ These results have been compared with those reported by the High Council for Employment (2018), who estimated *ceteris paribus* the employment penalty of people born outside the EU with those born in Belgium (independently of whether the parents of those people were born in Belgium or abroad). As expected, this comparison shows that pooling natives and second-generation immigrants together leads to the underestimation of the true employment penalty of almost all categories of first-generation immigrants born outside the EU (i.e., people born in the Maghreb, other African countries, EU candidate countries, other Asian countries, the Far East and Oceania, and South and Central America) with respect to natives. All else equal, the downward-bias stands on average at 1.3% points and reaches up to 3.2% points for immigrants born in other Asian countries. At the same time, we find that *ceteris paribus* the employment penalty for first-generation immigrants from the Near and Middle East, other European countries and North America with respect to natives is over-estimated by between 2.5 and 5.3% points when pooling natives and second-generation immigrants together.

people born in the Maghreb stands at -25% points, whereas that for people born in Belgium with a least one parent of Maghrebin origin is equal to -23% points.¹⁴

7.2. The role of demographics and parents' countries of birth

In this section, we examine the moderating role of gender and education in the relationship between employment and migration status. We also investigate whether the countries of birth of both parents are equally important for explaining the employment performance of secondgeneration immigrants.

7.2.1. Does gender matter?

Our estimates so far indicate that the likelihood of having a job is, *ceteris paribus*, much lower for immigrants than for natives. The same is found for women in comparison with men. The question whether immigrant women face a double penalty hence deserves to be investigated. To this end, we re-estimated equation (1) separately by gender.

[Take in Table 3 about here]

The results, reported in Table 3, first show that employment probabilities are significantly lower for immigrants, both women and men, compared to their same-sex native counterparts. Among men, the penalty is more pronounced for first- than for second-generation immigrants, as shown in columns (1) and (2). Yet, while the sons of immigrants from other African countries fare much better than their fathers (-6 vs -15% points), the intergenerational mobility pattern is

¹⁴ To define the origin of second-generation immigrants, we relied so far on the father's country of birth, except if the father was born in Belgium and the mother abroad. In that case, the mother's country of birth was retained (see Section 5). Although quite standard, the validity of this approach may be discussed. Therefore, in a robustness test, we re-estimated equation (1) using an alternative approach to define second-generation immigrants' origin. The latter is based on the employment rate by country of birth in Belgium in 2014 (as computed by the FPS Employment and Unia (2017) using exhaustive population data). More precisely, it prioritizes the country of birth in Belgium in 2014 was, from the lowest to the highest: i) the Near or Middle East, ii) other European countries, iii) other African countries, iv) the Maghreb, v) EU candidate countries, vi) other Asian countries, vii) the Far East or Oceania, viii) South or Central America, ix) North America, x) other EU countries, xi) EU-14, xii) Belgium. Accordingly, the origin of a second-generation immigrant whose mother was born in the Near or Middle East and whose father was born, for instance, in the Maghreb, will correspond to the mother's country of birth. Estimates based on this alternative approach, reported in Appendix 2, leave our conclusions unaffected. Indeed, they corroborate the results reported in Table 2, both in terms of significance and magnitude.

almost flat for those from EU candidate countries (-14 vs -15% points), and even slightly negative for those from the Maghreb (-19 vs -17% points).

As regards gender, our estimates show that the penalty is about the same for female and male (first- and second-generation) immigrants originating from the EU. In contrast, the penalty is systematically higher for female than for male immigrants originating from outside the EU (except for people from other African countries). Among second-generation immigrants, gender differences are particularly striking among people from the Maghreb (-27 vs -19% points) and EU candidate countries (-18 vs -14% points). Among first-generation immigrants, the penalty for women is often twice as high as that for men. This is notably the case for people from the Near and Middle East (-50 vs -25% points), the Maghreb (-35 vs -17% points), and EU candidate countries (-34 vs -15% points).

Overall, the estimates suggest that (first- and second-generation) immigrant women of EU origin face a double penalty.¹⁵ For those of non-EU origin (excluding other African countries), the penalty is even more pronounced: it outweighs the sum of both penalties, namely being an immigrant and being a woman.

7.2.2. Does education matter?

Education substantially improves people's access to employment (as shown in Table 2). Yet, considering the existing literature (Corluy and Verbist, 2014; Damas de Matos and Liebig, 2014), it is unlikely that all people benefit equally from their educational credentials. Accordingly, it is worth investigating whether and how the employment gap between natives and immigrants depends on the latter's level of education. To examine this issue, we re-estimated our benchmark equation separately for people with at most a degree from higher secondary education and for tertiary-educated individuals.

[Take in Table 4 about here]

The results, reported in Table 4, show that the penalty is limited (at around 6% points) for second-generation immigrants of EU origin, regardless of their level of education. For the children of non-EU-born immigrants, things are quite different: the immigrant-native employment gap among the lower-educated is twice as big as that among the tertiary-educated

¹⁵ By 'double penalty', we mean that the penalty of immigrant women of EU origin corresponds to the sum of the penalty faced respectively by women and immigrants of EU origin.

(-20 vs -9% points). Education thus has a substantial positive impact on the latter's labour market integration. Yet, education does not appear to be the whole story: the penalty for tertiary-educated people is still found to be substantial, particularly for those originating from the Maghreb (14% points).

Among first-generation immigrants, the results show that the penalty is quite substantial overall. For those born in the EU, the employment gap is somewhat more pronounced among tertiary-educated people (-25 vs -17% points). This may be explained by the difficulty for them to get their diplomas or certificates recognised by the Belgian authorities (particularly for Eastern European graduates who migrated to Belgium before 2004) and their greater reluctance to accept manual/low-skilled jobs (e.g. in the construction, cleaning or transport industries).¹⁶ Proficiency in the host country language might also play a role (see our estimates in section 7.3.4). For immigrants born outside the EU, the employment gap reaches 26% points among the lower-educated and around 20% points among the tertiary-educated. On average, education is thus found to improve the latter's labour market integration, though only modestly.¹⁷ Again, the problems of degree recognition and language proficiency are likely to be part of the explanation.¹⁸

7.2.3. Do the countries of birth of both parents matter?

Our benchmark estimates, reported in Table 2, show that natives have a significantly higher employment probability than people born in Belgium with at least one foreign-born parent, especially if the latter originates from a non-EU country. This outcome raises several questions: i) "Is the penalty encountered by second-generation immigrants higher when both parents, rather than only one, are foreign-born?", ii) "Is it more detrimental to have two foreign-born parents from the EU-27, or to have only one parent born outside the EU?", iii) "Is the father's country of birth more harmful than the mother's?". To address these questions, we re-estimated equation (1) including interaction effects between the countries of birth of second-generation immigrants' parents.

[Take in Table 5 about here]

¹⁶ Yet, these potential explanations should be taken with caution as they are not explicitly tested in our setup.

¹⁷ More disaggregated results further show that the improvement is not systematic. For people born in South or Central America, the penalty is actually higher among the highly educated.

¹⁸ Other factors may notably include network effects, cultural differences, and/or discrimination (see footnote 4).

The results are reported in Table 5. Our estimates in column (1) show that secondgeneration immigrants face a weak penalty (around -4% points) when they have only one foreign-born parent, regardless of whether that parent originates from a EU-27 country or from outside the EU. This penalty is doubled when both parents were born in the EU-27 and is multiplied by six in the case of two parents born outside the EU. We observe indeed that, for those born in Belgium with two non-EU-born parents, the employment gap stands at -24% points. Strikingly, this gap is of the same order of magnitude as the one for first-generation immigrants born outside the EU (estimated at -22% points).¹⁹

The results presented in columns (2) and (3) of Table 5 enable us to assess which parent's country of birth (i.e. the mother's or the father's) is more relevant for the employment prospects of second-generation immigrants. Our estimates show that the employment penalty for people born in Belgium with only one foreign-born parent, originating either from the EU-27 or from outside the EU, is modest (between 2 and 4% points), regardless of which parent was born abroad.²⁰

Overall, our findings thus highlight that the employment gap for second-generation immigrants is only critical when both parents were born abroad, particularly outside the EU. For people with only one foreign-born parent, the gender of the parent born abroad appears to be of minor importance.

7.3. Drivers of first-generation employment outcomes

In this section, we examine a series of moderators likely to affect the employment outcomes of first-generation immigrants. We focus in turn on the duration of residence, the acquisition of the Belgian nationality (by duration of residence), the main reason for migration (by duration of residence), and the degree of command of the host country language.

¹⁹ The penalty for second-generation immigrants with one parent born in the EU-27 and the other outside the EU is estimated at -11% points. However, this finding should be taken with caution as it has been estimated on quarterly data relative to less than 35 individuals (and is thus reported in italics in Table 5).

²⁰ Complementary regressions have been run to test the relevance of the mother's and father's countries of birth for second-generation immigrants with two foreign-born parents. The results, available on request, again suggest that the second generation's employment penalty is not substantially affected by this moderating variable. Yet, they should be taken with great caution due to micronumerosity. Only 19 people in our sample have one parent born in the EU-27 and the other outside the EU. The number of second-generation immigrants with a mother born in the EU-27 and a father outside the EU (and vice versa) is thus too small to draw reliable conclusions. This feature is reflective of a general phenomenon in Belgium, namely that second-generation immigrants from mixed couples with one parent born in the EU-27 and the other outside the EU are very uncommon (see descriptive statistics, based on exhaustive population data, in FPS Employment and Unia (forthcoming)).

7.3.1. Does the duration of residence matter?

The benchmark estimates indicate that, all else equal, the employment rate is the lowest for foreign-born people. Knowing whether this outcome is mainly driven by immigrants' initial difficulty in finding a job or whether it reflects a more persistent phenomenon is key to assess the severity of the situation. Therefore, we re-estimated equation (1) taking the duration of residence of first-generation immigrants explicitly into account. The results, reported in Table 6, enable us to compare the situation of natives with that of: i) second-generation immigrants, and ii) foreign-born people with varying durations of residence (going from at most one year to over 35 years).

[Take in Table 6 about here]

As expected, our estimates show that the employment penalty is, *ceteris paribus*, the highest for those who have been living in Belgium for at most one year. For people born in the EU-27, this penalty reaches -36% points, compared to -44% points for those born outside the EU. The situation is less detrimental for people with a longer duration of residence.²¹ However, for people who have been living in Belgium for any duration between 10 and 20 years, the penalty is still above 20% points (regardless of whether they were born inside or outside the EU), and around 8 to 10% points after 35 years of residence. Our findings thus suggest that the pace of improvement is rather slow on average. However, we also find it to be quite heterogeneous. After 10 years of residence²², the penalty drops from -26 to -3% points for people born in other Asian countries and is divided by more than 2 (from -24 to -10% points) for those coming from other African countries. In contrast, the penalty remains quite persistent for people born in the Maghreb and EU candidate countries: those who have been living in Belgium for more than 10 years (35 years) still encounter a penalty of around 21% points (of between 17 and 20% points). The employment gap for people born in other European countries and the Near or Middle East also remains at a high level after more than a decade of residence in Belgium (-19 and -28% points, respectively).

²¹ Cohort effects are at least partially accounted for by the inclusion of age dummies.

²² More precisely, when comparing immigrants with more than 10 years of residence in Belgium to those who have been living in the country for at most 10 years.

7.3.2. Does naturalisation matter?

A related issue is whether citizenship acquisition is associated with better employment outcomes for immigrants. To investigate this question, we re-estimated our benchmark equation splitting first-generation immigrants according to whether or not they had acquired the Belgian nationality and according to their duration of residence in Belgium. We considered the following thresholds for the duration of residence: 5 to 15 years, 16 to 30 years, and more than 30 years (see Table 7). These thresholds have been chosen to ensure that: i) each category includes a sufficient number of data points to guarantee statistical relevance, and ii) the subdivision²³ is coherent with the Belgian Nationality Code.

The time span of our study (2008-2014) mostly fits with a period during which Belgian nationality acquisition was quite easy. Access to citizenship was basically open to all immigrants with a minimum period of lawful residence in the country. Until 2013, no specific requirements in terms of integration or knowledge of languages had to be fulfilled. Belgian's liberal naturalisation policy was designed as a tool for fostering immigrants' social inclusion and employment prospects. Since 2013, the logic has been reversed: the Nationality Code now specifies that immigrants have to demonstrate their social integration and, to some extent, labour market attachment in order to obtain the Belgian nationality.²⁴ So far, the nexus between citizenship take-up and immigrants' labour market status has been essentially studied in countries with relatively strict acquisition rules (Fougère and Safi, 2009; Gathmann and Keller, 2018). Our study thus provides a valuable contribution to the existing literature by studying this issue in a more liberal context.

According to our data, the great majority of immigrants living on the Belgian territory during the period 2008-2014 who took up the Belgian nationality were previously non-EU

²³ Particularly, the lower bound of the first duration category.

²⁴ The Belgian Nationality Code, created in 1984, has been subject to several reforms. Before 2000, candidates had to be between 18 and 30 years of age, born in Belgium and having their main residence in Belgium to become Belgian citizens by making a declaration. Since 1991, the Code enables children born in Belgium from parents who were themselves born in Belgium to obtain the Belgian nationality. The 2000 reform, known as the 'Snel Belg wet', greatly eased the criteria for acquiring the Belgian nationality. The age limit of 30 years has been abolished. Moreover, the Belgian nationality could be obtained in the three following situations: a) being born in Belgium and having the main residence in Belgium since birth, b) being born abroad and having one parent with the Belgian nationality at the time of the declaration, c) being resident in Belgium for 7 years and having an unlimited right of residence. In 2013, the Code was amended again, but this time the criteria for acquiring the nationality were tightened up. At present, foreigners have to fulfil the following conditions in order to be able to acquire the Belgian nationality: 1) be at least 18 years of age, 2) know at least one of the three national languages, 3) provide evidence of social integration, 4) being Belgian resident for: a) 5 years if: - they have worked for at least 468 days, - are married to a Belgian, or - have a disability preventing them from working; or b) 10 years if none of the preceding three conditions is satisfied.

nationals. Their proportion is well in excess of their share in the foreign population.^{25,26} The reason probably lies in the greater difficulty that third-country nationals encounter when they do not have the Belgian nationality, in contrast to EU nationals benefitting from the advantages of the EU membership. In particular, regarding the labour market, it should be noted that government jobs in Belgium are not open to people who do not have the nationality of an EU country.

[Take in Table 7 about here]

Is citizenship take-up associated with higher employment performance among firstgeneration immigrants? The probit estimates, reported in Table 7, support this claim: they show that naturalised foreign-born people (originating from inside or outside the EU) have higher employment rates than their opposite numbers who did not acquire the Belgian nationality. This effect remains after controlling for the number of years of residence since migration (see columns 3 to 5 of Table 7), which supports the existence of a significant citizenship premium.²⁷

Among immigrants who have been living in Belgium for any duration between 5 and 15 years, this premium is estimated at 9 and 6% points for those born respectively inside and outside the EU. For those born in the EU-27, this premium remains quite stable as the duration of residence increases. In contrast, for those born outside the EU, it rises steadily and reaches 16% points for those who have been living in Belgium for more than 30 years. This outcome is due to the fact that the employment penalty for people born outside the EU and not naturalised does not decrease (compared to natives) as the time spent in Belgium increases. In contrast, the penalty decreases for all other categories of first-generation immigrants as their duration of residence increases.²⁸

²⁵ The share of first-generation immigrants, born with a nationality from the EU-27 (from outside the EU), stands at 9% (10%) in our data set. Among those, 2% points (7% points) acquired the Belgian nationality.

²⁶ This feature is also confirmed by descriptive statistics, based on exhaustive population data, reported in FPS and Unia (2017).

²⁷ Despite Belgian's quite liberal naturalisation policy over most of the sampling period and our control for immigrants' duration of residence (two factors likely to reduce reverse causality), our estimates should not be interpreted as causal but instead as strong support in favour of a significant citizenship premium.

²⁸ The estimates of the citizenship premium for more detailed groups of first-generation immigrants are reported in Appendix 3. They deliver a consistent message.

7.3.3. Does the main reason for migration matter?

Migrants' main reason for settling down in Belgium is another important moderator that needs to be tackled. Arrivals of asylum seekers and economic migrants are two rather different migration flows with very distinctive characteristics. A person coming to Belgium for economic reasons is, at first, in search of a job for a certain period of time. A refugee, by contrast, is a person who has fled his or her country of origin and who has the right, under Article 1 of the Geneva Convention, to ask a host country for protection for fear of being persecuted for reasons of race, religion, nationality, membership in a particular social group, or political opinion. To have their status of refugees recognised, immigrants must apply to the Belgian Immigration Office. Until their case has been assessed, they are considered as asylum seekers.

Economic (or employment-related) migrants tend to be better monitored, as they depend largely on whether or not the competent authority grants them a work permit. This permit is usually only temporary, but it can be renewed. Refugees, in contrast, receive an unlimited residence permit once their application for asylum has been accepted. Their likelihood of returning home is thus smaller, especially as they often keep fewer social ties with their country of origin. In view of their prospects for settling permanently, these immigrants might be more inclined to invest in the host country's own human capital (e.g. by learning one of the national languages), which would ultimately facilitate their integration (Cortes, 2004). Despite their possible lower investment and their greater likelihood of returning home, economic migrants are generally better aligned with the requirements of the labour market. As for refugees, their distribution in terms of skills, education and age is, by definition, uncertain. Overall, however, their situation on the labour market tends to be worse than that of natives.

Asylum and employment are not the only reasons for immigration though. According to our data, among the immigrants born outside the EU and living on the Belgian territory between 2008 and 2014, around 45% declared that they came to Belgium for family reunification, 15% for a job²⁹, 6% for schooling, and 15% for international protection.³⁰ For those born in the EU-27, although family-related reasons are still the main self-declared motive (40%), work-related reasons are now cited by almost 25% of them.³¹

²⁹ Employment-related immigrants in our dataset include both those that found a job in Belgium prior to migration and those that did not.

³⁰ About 20% of immigrants born outside the EU declared another (unspecified) motive in the LFS. This figure reaches 32% among immigrants born in the EU-27.

³¹ More detailed descriptive statistics, not reported here due to space constraints, are available on request.

To investigate whether and how immigrants' employment prospects are related to the main reasons that brought them to Belgium, we re-estimated equation (1) by splitting first-generation immigrants, born respectively in the EU-27 and outside the EU, according to whether their main declared reason for coming to Belgium was: i) employment, ii) family reunification, iii) schooling, iv) international protection or asylum, or v) other reasons. Moreover, to find out whether access to employment for these different groups of immigrants improves over time, our model has been estimated for varying durations of residence: less than 5 years, between 5 and 10 years, and more than 10 years.

[Take in Table 8 about here]

Our results are presented in Table 8. Among immigrants born outside the EU who have been in Belgium for at most 5 years, we find that the employment penalty is the highest for refugees (-41% points)³², somewhat smaller for those coming for family reunification (-36% points), and the smallest for economic migrants (-26% points). The penalty decreases for all groups of immigrants as their duration of residence increases, but not at the same pace. After more than 10 years of residence in Belgium, the ranking is substantially modified: the penalty becomes equivalent for refugees and economic migrants (-17% points) and somewhat greater for family-reunification migrants (-20% points). This outcome appears to be in line with the assumption that refugees have stronger incentives to invest in the host country's own human capital, which in turn fosters their labour market integration (Cortes, 2014). Our results show that, among immigrants born in the EU-27, the penalty is initially higher when the main reason for migrating to Belgium is related to family instead of employment (-36 vs. -20% points). In addition, we find that this penalty decreases for both groups of immigrants as their duration of residence increases: their penalty stands between 12 and 14% points after more than 10 years of residence in Belgium.

7.3.4. Does proficiency in the host country language matter?

A growing literature suggests that immigrants' proficiency in the host country language is key to their social and economic integration (Bleakley and Chin, 2004, 2010; Chiswick, 1991).

³² This is notably due to the fact that Article 17 of the Royal Decree on Foreign Workers specified that refugees were not allowed to work during their first 6 months of residence in Belgium. The Federal Government reduced this period from 6 to 4 months in October 2015.

However, some results also highlight that many immigrants have a hard time learning and speaking the destination language (Isphording, 2015). According to our data, this is also the case in Belgium. Descriptive statistics show that around 40% of immigrants born outside the EU have no more than intermediate skills in one of Belgium's three official languages (i.e. Dutch, French and German) and around 20% have at most beginner skills.³³ Yet, the results are not homogeneous across countries of birth. While the share of people with at most beginner skills is moderate (i.e. below 20%) among immigrants from the Maghreb and particularly among those from other African countries, it reaches between 30 and 50% among immigrants originating from the Near and Middle East, EU candidate countries, other European countries, and Asian countries.

On average, host language proficiency is less of a concern among immigrants born in the EU-27: less than 10% have no more than beginner skills, two-thirds have intermediate skills, and for more than 20%, the host country language corresponds to their mother tongue. However, it should be highlighted that the incidence of people with at most beginner skills is much smaller among those born in the EU-14 than in other EU countries (5 vs 33%).

Finally, descriptive statistics show that immigrants' host language proficiency improves with years of residence. The share of people with at most beginner skills among EU-27 immigrants plummets to 3% after 10 years of residence in Belgium. For non-EU-born immigrants, this figure stands at 14%, on average. Yet, among those born in the Maghreb (EU candidate and other European countries) who have been living in Belgium for more than a decade, the share of beginners still reaches 18% (more than 25%).

[Take in Table 9 about here]

How do skills in the host country language interact with immigrants' access to employment? ³⁴ To examine this issue, we re-estimated our benchmark equation splitting first-generation immigrants according to their proficiency in the host country language. We distinguished between immigrants having at most beginner skills and those with at least an intermediate level. Our results, presented in Table 9, are in line with our expectations. Indeed,

³³ Information on immigrants' skills in the host country language is taken from the 2014 LFS ad hoc module. More precisely, we relied on LANGHOST, a self-declared variable on immigrants' degree of command of speaking the host country language. This categorical variable has five possible outcomes: a) language is mother tongue, b) advanced, c) intermediate, d) beginner or less skills, e) no response.

³⁴ Given that there are three official languages in Belgium, immigrants' host language proficiency refers to their skills in at least one of those languages.

they show that immigrants that are more literate in the host country language are significantly more likely to have a job. This outcome is valid both for people originating from the EU-27 and from outside the EU. However, the benefits of language proficiency are found to be substantially greater for the latter.³⁵ The employment penalty for people born outside the EU (compared to natives) drops from -39 to -20% points when having at least intermediate skills, and to -12% points when the host country language matches their mother tongue.³⁶ At a more disaggregated level (see Appendix 4), we find that the gains are particularly pronounced for those originating from EU candidate countries and somewhat smaller for people from the Maghreb and other European countries. To sum up, our results suggest that host language proficiency is a key driver of access to employment, especially for non-EU-born immigrants.

8. Conclusion

Belgium is one of the most multicultural country in the OECD. First- and second-generation immigrants together account for around 35% of the total working-age population (BCSS, 2019; FPS Employment and Unia, 2017). At the same time, Belgium is often depicted as one of the worst OECD countries in terms of immigrants' access to employment (OECD, 2018). Yet, econometric evidence on the relationship between people's migration background and their likelihood of being employed in Belgium is still quite limited.

Almost all studies devoted to the Belgian economy focus on first-generation immigrants only (Corluy *et al.*, 2011; Corluy and Verbist, 2014; De Keyser *et al.*, 2012; High Council for Employment, 2018; Lens *et al.*, 2018). They provide estimates of the employment penalty of foreign-born people *vis-à-vis* the rest of the working-age population, generally pooling together second-generation immigrants and the children of native-born parents (i.e. natives). As a result, most studies are likely to underestimate the true employment penalty of first-generation immigrants in comparison with natives. Moreover, they very seldom provide evidence on the relative employment performance of first- and second-generation immigrants.³⁷ Last but not

³⁵ As shown in Appendix 4, the gains are estimated at between 3 and 5% points for immigrants born respectively in the EU-14 and in other EU countries. The smaller benefits for those immigrants might notably be explained by: i) their better knowledge of another commonly used language for doing business (e.g. English or German), and ii) their over-representation (especially for those born in other EU countries) in jobs and sectors where required host language skills are less demanding, e.g. cleaning and construction.

³⁶ The full set of estimates for immigrants whose mother tongue corresponds to that of their destination country, not reported here due space constraints, is available on request. Robustness tests, splitting immigrants according to whether they had at most intermediate skills or at least advanced skills, have also been performed. The results, available on request, back up our conclusions.

³⁷ See footnote 3.

least, fairly little is known about the role of moderating factors (such as gender, duration of residence, or language proficiency) and especially about whether the latter have varying effects across ethnic groups.

In this paper, we aimed to overcome these shortcomings by providing a comprehensive and up-to-date quantitative assessment of the employment performance of first- and secondgeneration immigrants in Belgium compared to that of the children of native-born parents (i.e. natives). We also intended to contribute to the existing literature by investigating the role of a large range of moderators (including gender, education, parents' countries of birth, duration of residence, naturalisation, main reason for migration, and proficiency in the host country language) and by systematically examining whether employment gaps and intergenerational mobility patterns vary depending on immigrants' ethnic origin. To this end, we combined data from the 2008 and 2014 ad hoc modules of the Belgian Labour Force Survey (LFS) with longitudinal administrative data taken from the Crossroads Bank for Social Security (CBSS), covering all quarters from 2008:Q1 to 2014:Q4.

Our regression analysis clearly indicates that people's migration background is a fundamental determinant of their likelihood of being employed. Marginal effects from probit regressions show that first-generation immigrants face a substantial employment penalty (up to -36% points) vis-à-vis their native counterparts, but also that their descendants continue to face serious difficulties in accessing the labour market. All else equal, the employment gap is more pronounced for the first than for the second generation. However, intergenerational mobility patterns are found to be quite heterogeneous: although the children of EU immigrants fare much better than their parents, the improvement is much more limited for those originating from EU candidate countries and almost null for second-generation immigrants from the Maghreb. To get a better understanding of second-generation immigrants' employment outcomes, we further scrutinized the role of their parents' countries of birth. Our findings clearly highlight that the employment gap for the second generation is only critical when both parents were born abroad. When both parents were born outside the EU, the penalty is the highest: -24% points. In absolute value, this penalty is 2% points higher than that encountered by first-generation immigrants born outside the EU. Accordingly, it appears that the social elevator is broken for descendants of two non-EU-born immigrants.

Our results are also quite striking with regard to gender. Indeed, they show that immigrant women (of both the first and second generation) face a double penalty when originating from the EU. For those coming from outside the EU (excluding other African countries), the results indicate that the penalty is even more severe: it outweighs the sum of both penalties, namely

being an immigrant and being a woman. Our results are less clear-cut on the moderating role of education. For the children of EU immigrants, the employment penalty is fairly limited and almost alike for the lower- and higher-educated (at around -6% points). We thus find that education improves their access to employment in a similar way as for natives. For the children of non-EU-born immigrants, things are quite different: the immigrant-native employment gap among the lower-educated is twice as big as that among the higher-educated (-20 vs -9% points). Education thus appears to be an important tool for fostering their labour market integration. Yet, education is not the whole story, given that substantial employment penalties are still encountered by tertiary-educated descendants of non-EU-born immigrants. Our results show that first-generation immigrants are quite vulnerable overall and that, in general, education much less effectively improves their labour market integration. The problem of degree recognition is certainly part of the problem. However, other factors are also likely to be at play, for instance proficiency in the host country language. Our results indeed suggest that this factor is a key driver of access to employment, especially for immigrants born outside the EU. The latter's employment penalty is divided by 2 (from -39 to -20% points) when they have at least intermediate skills, and by more than 3 when the host country language matches their mother tongue.

Another important issue addressed is whether the employment penalty encountered by first-generation immigrants is temporary or persistent. As expected, our results show that access to employment is significantly improved as the duration of residence increases. However, the pace of this improvement is relatively slow on average. Foreign-born people who have been living in Belgium for 10 to 20 years still face a penalty of more than -20% points (regardless of whether they were born inside or outside the EU). As regards people born in the Maghreb and in EU candidate countries, the situation is even worse: their penalty still stands at around -18% points after 35 years of Belgian residency.

We also tested whether citizenship take-up is associated with better employment outcomes for first-generation immigrants. Our study's time span is interesting as it corresponds to a period during which Belgian nationality acquisition was quite easy. Unlike most previous studies (Fougère and Safi, 2009; Gathmann and Keller, 2018), we were thus able to examine this issue in a quite liberal context. Our estimates support the existence of a significant citizenship premium. Among EU-born immigrants, this premium stands at 9% points and is found to be quite stable with additional years of residence. Among immigrants born outside the EU, it is estimated at 6% points for those who have been living in Belgium for at most 15 years and at around 13% points for those with a longer duration of residence. In contrast to Corluy *et*

al. (2011), we thus find that citizenship acquisition is associated with better employment outcomes for both EU- and non-EU-born immigrants.³⁸ This difference might be due to the fact that Corluy *et al.* (2011) did not distinguish between second-generation immigrants and the children of native-born parents, and that they relied on data for the year 2008 only.

Finally, we investigated whether and how immigrants' employment prospects are related to the main reasons that brought them to Belgium. Among non-EU-born immigrants who have been living in Belgium for at most 5 years, our results show that the employment penalty is the highest for refugees (-41% points), somewhat smaller in the case of family reunification (-36% points), and the smallest for economic migrants (-26% points). This penalty decreases for all categories of immigrants as their duration of residence increases, but at different paces. After 10 years in Belgium, the ranking is thus substantially modified: the penalty becomes equivalent for refugees and for economic migrants (-17% points) and is somewhat higher for familyreunification migrants (-20% points). This outcome validates the thesis, notably put forward by Bevelander (2016), that refugees would start at a lower employment level upon arrival in the host country but subsequently 'catch up'. Previous research indicates that refugees 'catch up' to the employment level of family-reunification migrants (Bevelander and Pendakur, 2014; Connor, 2010; Cortes, 2004; Lens et al., 2018a). Our estimates suggest, though, that the employment performance of refugees converges towards that of economic migrants. This discrepancy might be related to the fact that economic migrants in our data are self-declared and include both those that found a job in Belgium prior to migration and those that did not. Be that as it may, our findings indicate that around a decade is needed for the employment gap between refugees and other foreign-born workers to be (largely) suppressed.

These findings call for concrete and targeted policy measures to improve the integration of people with a foreign background into the Belgian labour market. Education has been found to be an important tool to foster the employment prospects of second-generation immigrants, and especially of descendants of non-EU-born immigrants. Efforts to improve the academic trajectories and outcomes of these people should therefore be continued and intensified. Our estimates also show that the effectiveness of educational credentials is much more limited for first-generation immigrants. This suggests that initiatives enabling a swift recognition of immigrants' diplomas and skills should be further promoted. Simplified administrative

³⁸ Corluy *et al.* (2011) only find a significant citizenship premium, of around 4.1% points, for non-Western immigrants (i.e. those originating from EU candidate countries (mainly Turkey), North African countries (mainly Morocco), Sub-Saharan African countries, South America and Asia). For Western immigrants (i.e. those originating from the EU-27 and North America), their estimates suggest that citizenship acquisition does not play a significant role.

procedures for obtaining residence and work permits are probably also needed. The transposition of EU's Single Permit Directive (2011/98/EU) into Belgian law should contribute to achieving this goal.

Next, given that gender differences are found to be particularly pronounced (especially among non-EU born immigrants), as suggested by Corluy *et al.* (2015), one might think of initiatives to increase the use of formal childcare services by immigrant mothers in order to foster their employment chances.³⁹ In turn, extra investments are probably required to continue improving the availability, accessibility, quality and affordability of those services. Our findings also indicate that proficiency in the host country language is key, especially for non-EU born immigrants. The provision of appropriate training and support in the job search process of immigrants should thus be further encouraged. The integration pathways, which are now compulsory in the three Belgian regions, should also contribute to this end.

Finally, our results show that substantial differences in employment outcomes are still observed among people with varying migration backgrounds after controlling for a large range of moderators. These unexplained differences might result from various factors including among others social capital, preferences and discrimination. Various initiatives have been recently taken by the Belgian authorities to strengthen the fight against discrimination based on place of birth. For instance, the law of January 2018, added in the Belgian Criminal Code, enables social inspectors to rely on anonymous test methods, including "mystery calls" and fake CVs, to establish whether employers are in breach of anti-discriminatory policy. At the same time, some initiatives have been taken to help employers address the challenges of workforce diversity. Brussels' Public Employment Service (Actiris), for instance, offers free assistance, for recruitment and human resource management, to companies willing to increase the diversity of their workforce in the capital region. While all these initiatives certainly denote that the fight against discrimination towards ethnic minorities is a priority in Belgium and that concrete steps are being taken, their effectiveness (and the potential need to develop new ones) remains to be investigated in future research.

³⁹ This recommendation is supported by complementary descriptive statistics on employment gaps by origin, gender and household characteristics provided by FPS Employment and Unia (2017). Yet, as our data set provides no direct information on the use of childcare facilities by mothers of different origins, this recommendation should be taken with caution.

References

- Alba, R. and Nee, V. (2003), *Remaking the American Mainstream: Assimilation and Contemporary Immigration*, Harvard University Press, Cambridge.
- Arrijn, P., Feld, S. and Nayer, A. (1998), *Discrimination in Access to Employment on Ground* of Foreign Origin: The Case of Belgium, International Labour Office, Geneva.
- Baert, S., Albanese, A., du Gardein, S., Ovaere, J. and Stappers, J. (2017), "Does work experience mitigate discrimination?", *Economics Letters*, 155: 35-38.
- Baert, S. and Cockx, B. (2013), "Pure ethnic gaps in educational attainment and school to work transitions. When do they arise?", *Economics of Education Review*, 36: 276-294.
- Baert, S., Cockx, B., Gheyle, N. and Vandamme, C. (2015), "Is there less discrimination in occupations where recruitment is difficult?", *ILR Review*, 68(3): 467-500.
- Baert, S., Heiland, F. and Korenman, S. (2016), "Native-immigrant gaps in educational and school to work transitions in the 2nd generation: the role of gender and ethnicity", *De Economist*, 164(2): 159-186.
- Baert, S. and Vujić, S. (2016), "Immigrant volunteering: a way out of labour market discrimination?", *Economics Letters*, 146: 95-98.
- BCSS (2019), Online Statistics Datawarehouse of the Social Security, Brussels.
- Bevelander, P. (2016), "Integrating refugees into labor markets", *IZA World of Labor*, 269: 1-8.
- Bevelander, P. and Pendakur, R. (2014), "The labour market integration of refugee and family reunion immigrants: a comparison of outcomes in Canada and Sweden", *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 40(5): 689-709.
- Biarasch, C., Giulietti, C. and Siddique, Z. (2017), "The economic payoff of name Americanization", *Journal of Labor Economics*, 35(4): 1089-1116.
- Bleackley, H. and Chin, A. (2004), "Language skills and earnings: evidence from childhood immigrants", *Review of Economics and Statistics*, 86: 481-496.
- Bleackley, H. and Chin, A. (2010), "Age at arrival, English proficiency and social assimilation among US immigrants", *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics*, 2: 165-192.
- Brinbaum, Y. (2018a), "Incorporation of immigrants and second generations into the French labour market: changes between generations and the role of human capital and origins", *Social Inclusion*, 6(3): 104-118.
- Brinbaum, Y. (2018b), "L'accès à l'emploi des descendants d'immigrés en début de carrière: le rôle clé des réseaux et des intermédiaires", *Formation Emploi*, 141(1): 193-212.

- Brinbaum, Y. and Guégnard, C. (2013), "Choices and enrolments in French secondary and higher education: repercussions for second-generation immigrants", *Comparative Education Review*, 57(3): 481-502.
- Burggraeve, K. and Piton, C. (2016), "The economic consequences of the flow of refugees into Belgium", NBB Economic Review, June, Brussels.
- Card, D. (2005), "Is the new immigration really so bad?", *Economic Journal*, 115(507): F300-F323.
- Chiswick, B. (1991), "Speaking, reading and earnings among low-skilled immigrants", *Journal* of Labor Economics, 9(2): 149-170.
- Chiswick, B. and Miller, P. (2014), "International migration and migration and the economics of language", IZA Discussion Paper, 7880, Bonn.
- Colic-Peisker, V. and Tilbury, F. (2006), "Employment niches for recent refugees: segmented labour market in twenty-first century Australia", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 19(2): 203-229.
- Constant, A. (2014), "Do immigrants take the jobs of native workers?", *IZA World of Labor*, 10: 1-10.
- Connor, P. (2010), "Explaining the refugee gap: economic outcomes of refugees versus other immigrants", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 23(3): 377-397.
- Corluy, V., Marx I. and Verbist, G. (2011), "Employment chances and changes of immigrants in Belgium: the impact of citizenship", *International Journal of Comparative Sociology*, 52(4): 350-368.
- Corluy, V. and Verbist, G. (2014), "Can education bridge the gap? Education and the employment position of immigrants in Belgium", ImPRovE Working Paper, 14-02, University of Antwerp, Antwerp.
- Corluy, V., Haemels, J., Marx, I. and Verbist, G. (2015), "The labour market position of second-generation immigrants in Belgium", NBB Working Paper, 285, Brussels.
- Cortes, K. (2004), "Are refugees different from economic immigrants? Some empirical evidence on the heterogeneity of immigrant groups in the United States", *Review of Economics and Statistics*, 86(2): 465-480.
- Crul, M., Timmerman, C. and Vanderwaeren, E. (2003), "The second generation in Belgium", *International Migration Review*, 37(4): 1065-1090.
- Damas de Matos, A. and Liebid, T. (2014), "The qualification of immigrants and their value in the labour market: a comparison of Europe and the United States", in OECD and EU (eds.), *Matching Economic Migration with Labour Market Needs*, OECD publishing, Paris.

- De Cuyper, P., Havermans, N. and Vandermeerschen, H. (2018), "Labour market outcomes and activation of second generation jobseekers in Belgium", HIVA-KU Leuven, Leuven.
- De Keyser, T., Delhez, P. and Zimmer, H. (2012), "L'insertion des personnes d'origine étrangère sur le marché du travail", *NBB Economic Review*, December, 25-44.
- Eurostat, (2018), *Employment and Unemployment Labour Force Survey*, Eurostat Publishing, Luxembourg.
- Eurostat (2019), *First- and second-generation immigrants: obstacles to work*, Statistics Explained, Eurostat Publishing, Luxembourg.
- Fernandez, R. and Fernandez-Mateo, I. (2006), "Network, race and hiring", American Sociological Review, 71(1): 42-71.
- Fougère, D. and Safi, M. (2009), "Naturalization and employment of immigrants in France (1968-1999)", *International Journal of Manpower*, 30(1-2): 83-96.
- FPS Employment and Unia (2017), *Socio-economic Monitoring 2017: Labour Market and Origin*, Brussels.
- FPS Employment and Unia (forthcoming), *Socio-economic Monitoring 2019: Labour Market and Origin*, Brussels.
- Gathmann, C. and Keller, N. (2018), "Access to citizenship and the economic assimilation of immigrants", *Economic Journal*, 128(616): 3141-3181.
- High Council for Employment (2018), *Immigrants Born Outside the European Union on the Belgian Labour Market*, Report 2018, Brussels.
- Isphording, I. (2015), "What drives the language proficiency of immigrants?", *IZA World of Labor*, 177: 1-10.
- Krahn, H., Derving, T., Mulder, M. and Wilkinson, L. (2000), "Educated and unemployed: refugee integration into the Canadian labour market", *Journal of International Migration and Integration*, 1(1): 52-84.
- Lens, D., Marx, I. and Vujic, S. (2018a), "Does migration motive matter for migrants" employment outcomes? The case of Belgium", IZA Discussion Paper, 11906, Bonn.
- Lens, D., Marx, I. and Vujic, S. (2018b), "Is quick access to the labour market enough? Refugees' labour market integration in Belgium", IZA Discussions Paper, 11905, Bonn.
- Lesthaeghe, R. and Surkyn, J. (1995), "Heterogeneity in social change: Turkish and Moroccan women in Belgium", *European Journal of Population*, 11: 1-29.
- Martens, A., Ouali, N., Van de maele, M., Vertommen, S., Dryon, P. and Verhoeven, H. (2005), "Etnishe discriminatie op de arbeidsmarkt in het Brussels Hoofdstedelijk Gewest", KUL-ULB, Leuven-Brussel.

- Martiniello, M. (2003), "Belgium's immigration policy", *International Migration Review*, 37(1), 225-232.
- Martiniello, M. and Rea, A. (2003), "Belgium's immigration policy: brings renewal and challenges", Online Journal of the Migration Policy Institute, October 1, Washington.
- Neels K. (2001), "Education and the transition to employment: young Turkish and Moroccan adults in Belgium", in: Lesthaeghe, R. (eds.), Communities and generations: Turkish and Moroccan populations in Belgium, Brussels: NIDI-CBGS.
- OECD (2018), International Migration Outlook 2018, OECD Publishing, Paris.
- Portes, A. Rumbaut, R. (2001), *Legacies: The Story of the Immigrant Second Generation*, University of California Press, Berkeley.
- Portes, A. Zhou, M. (1993), "The new second generation: segmented assimilation and its variants", *Annals of the American Academy of Political Science*, 503: 74-96.
- Rea, A. and Martiniello, M. (2012), "Brève histoire de l'immigration en Belgique", Fédération Bruxelles-Wallonie, Bruxelles.
- Rea, A. and Wets, J. (2014), *The long and winding road to employment: an analysis of the labour market careers of refugees and asylum seekers in Belgium*, Academia Press, Ghent, Belgium.
- Vandermeerschen, H., De Cuyper, P., De Blander, R. and Groenez, S. (2017), "Kritische successfactoren in het activeringsbeleid naar mensen met een buitenlandse herkomst", HIVA-KU Leuven, Leuven.
- Wood, J. and Neels, K. (2017), "First a job, then a child? Subgroup variation in women's employment-fertility link", *Advances in Life Course Research*, 33: 38-52.
- Zhou, M. (1997), "Segmented assimilation: issues, controversies and recent research on the new generation", *International Migration Review*, 31(4): 975-1008.
- Zschirnt, E. and Ruedin, D. (2016), "Ethnic discrimination in hiring decisions: a meta-analysis of correspondence tests 1990-2015", *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 42(7): 1115-1134.

Variables :	Mean
Employed	0.700
Not employed	0.300
Natives	0.707
Second-generation immigrants	0.100
EU-27	0.079
EU-14	0.076
Other EU country	0.004
Outside the EU	0.021
The Near or Middle East	0.001
Other European country	0.002
Other African country	0.005
The Maghreb	0.008
EU candidate country	0.004
Other Asian country	0.001
The Far East or Oceania	0.0000
South or Central America	0.0001
North America	0.001
First-generation immigrants	0.193
EU-27	0.091
EU-14	0.076
Other EU country	0.014
Outside the EU	0.102
The Near or Middle East	0.007
Other European country	0.011
Other African country	0.023
The Maghreb	0.032
EU candidate country	0.013
Other Asian country	0.005
The Far East or Oceania	0.004
South or Central America	0.005
North America	0.002
Women	0.506
Age categories (years):	
30-34	0.106
35-39	0.157
40-44	0.172
45-49	0.176
50-54	0.164
55-59	0.130
60-64	0.096

Table 1: Descriptive statistics, 2008:Q1 – 2014:Q4

Highest attained education :

0.274
0.373
0.354
0.121
0.499
0.380
538,412
19,229

Notes: The sample covers people aged 30-64. To define second-generation immigrants' origin, the order of priority is based on the father's country of birth. Put differently, the father's country of birth is retained, except if the father was born in Belgium and the mother abroad. In that case, the mother's country of birth is retained. Source: LFS and BCSS, 2008:Q1-2014:Q4.

Table 2: Probability of being employed, marging Variables / sample :		erall
•	(1)	(2)
Natives	Reference	Reference
Second-generation immigrants		
EU-27	- 0.054 *** (0.002)	
EU-14	(0.002)	-0.054***
Other EU country		(0.002) - 0.070 *** (0.011)
Outside the EU	-0.151***	
The Near or Middle East	(0.004)	-0.129***
Other European country		(0.024) - 0.135 ***
Other African country		(0.016) - 0.062 ***
		(0.009) - 0.231 ***
The Maghreb		-0.231*** (0.007)
EU candidate country		-0.165***
Other Asian country		(0.010) <i>0.036</i>
The Far East or Oceania		(0.029) /
South or Central America		0.027
North America		(0.083) 0.139***
First-generation immigrants		(0.024)
EU-27	-0.211***	
EU-14	(0.002)	-0.224***
LU-14		(0.003)
Other EU country		-0.144***
Outside the EU	-0.222***	(0.005)
The Near or Middle East	(0.002)	-0.355***
		(0.007)
Other European country		-0.280*** (0.006)
Other African country		-0.146***
The Maghreb		(0.004) - 0.248 ***
EU candidate country		(0.004) - 0.241 ***
Other Asian country		(0.005) -0.113***
The Far East or Oceania		(0.009) - 0.184 ***
South or Central America		(0.009) - 0.212 ***

Table 2: Probability of being employed, marginal effects from probit regressions

North America		(0.009) -0.280 ***
		(0.014)
Women	-0.125***	-0.126***
	(0.001)	(0.001)
Aged 35-39	0.017***	0.018***
	(0.003)	(0.003)
Aged 40-44	0.012***	0.014***
	(0.003)	(0.003)
Aged 45-49	0.014***	0.015***
	(0.003)	(0.003)
Aged 50-54	-0.019***	-0.019***
	(0.003)	(0.003)
Aged 55-59	-0.141***	-0.141***
	(0.003)	(0.003)
Aged 60-64	-0.422***	-0.422***
	(0.003)	(0.003)
Higher secondary education	0.129***	0.126***
	(0.002)	(0.002)
Tertiary education	0.229***	0.225***
	(0.002)	(0.002)
Living in Flanders	0.074***	0.071***
	(0.002)	(0.002)
Living in Wallonia	-0.030***	-0.034***
	(0.002)	(0.002)
Quarter*year fixed effects	YES	YES
•		
Number of observations	538,412	538,412
Notes: *** p<0.01 ** p<0.05 * p<0.1 Robust standard errors	in parentheses Dependent varia	able: dummy equi

Notes: *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1. Robust standard errors in parentheses. Dependent variable: dummy equal to 1 if the person is employed, 0 otherwise. Sample covers people aged 30-64. Omitted dummy variables: natives, men, aged 30-34, at most lower secondary education, and living in Brussels. To define second-generation immigrants' origin, the order of priority is based on the father's country of birth. Put differently, the father's country of birth is retained, except if the father was born in Belgium and the mother abroad. In that case, the mother's country of birth is retained. Estimates reported in italics are based on data for less than 35 individuals (i.e. 35 individuals * 4 quarters * 7 years = 980 individual-quarter-year observations). Due do micronumerosity, these estimates are likely to be misleading and should thus not be interpreted. For the overall sample, this corresponds to a minimum frequency of around 0.2% (i.e. 538,416 * 0.002 = 1,076; 1,076 ÷ 28 = 38 individuals). "/" : no regression coefficient due to an insufficient number of observations in this category. Source: LFS and BCSS, 2008:Q1-2014:Q4.

Variables / sample :		len		men
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
Natives	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
Second-generation immigrants				
EU-27	-0.053*** (0.003)		- 0.053*** (0.004)	
EU-14		-0.054*** (0.003)		-0.050*** (0.004)
Other EU country		-0.003 (0.016)		(0.004) -0.130*** (0.014)
Outside the EU	- 0.135 *** (0.006)		-0.164*** (0.007)	
The Near or Middle East	(0.000)	/	(0.007)	-0.210***
Other European country		-0.171*** (0.016)		(0.027) -0.053* (0.028)
Other African country		-0.058***		-0.061***
The Maghreb		(0.011) - 0.190 *** (0.009)		(0.015) -0.268*** (0.010)
EU candidate country		-0.142***		-0.183***
Other Asian country		(0.013) 0.046 (0.045)		(0.015) 0.007 (0.039)
The Far East or Oceania		(0.0.0)		(0.002))
South or Central America		-0.062 (0.094)		0.138 (0.128)
North America		(0.037) (0.033)		0.218*** (0.034)
First-generation immigrants				
EU-27	-0.201*** (0.003)		-0.214 *** (0.004)	
EU-14	(0.000)	-0.220***	(01001)	-0.218***
Other EU country		(0.003) -0.056*** (0.008)		(0.004) -0.209*** (0.008)
Outside the EU	-0.172***		- 0.271 ***	
The Near or Middle East	(0.003)	- 0.254 *** (0.009)	(0.003)	-0.501*** (0.013)
Other European country		-0.217***		-0.339***
Other African country		(0.008) - 0.148*** (0.006)		(0.008) -0.138*** (0.006)
The Maghreb		-0.171***		-0.345***
EU candidate country		(0.004) - 0.152*** (0.007)		(0.006) -0.340*** (0.009)
Other Asian country		0.002 (0.015)		-0.184*** (0.013)
The Far East or Oceania		-0.117*** (0.013)		-0.255*** (0.014)

Table 3: Probability of being employed by gender, marginal effects from probit regressions

South or Central America		-0.172***		-0.236***
North America		(0.013) -0.277*** (0.017)		(0.012) -0.253*** (0.021)
Control variables Number of observations	YES 265,988	YES 265,988	YES 272,428	YES 272,428

Notes: *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1. Robust standard errors in parentheses. Dependent variable: dummy equal to 1 if the person is employed, 0 otherwise. Sample covers people aged 30-64. Control variables include 6 dummies for age, 2 dummies for education, 2 dummies for the region of residence and quarter-year fixed effects (27 dummies). To define second-generation immigrants' origin, the order of priority is based on the father's country of birth. Put differently, the father's country of birth is retained, except if the father was born in Belgium and the mother abroad. In that case, the mother's country of birth is retained. Estimates reported in italics are based on data for less than 35 individuals (i.e. 35 individuals * 4 quarters * 7 years = 980 individual-quarter-year observations). Due do micronumerosity, these estimates are likely to be misleading and should thus not be interpreted. "/": no regression coefficient due to an insufficient number of observations in this category. Source: LFS and BCSS, 2008:Q1-2014:Q4.

Variables / sample :		st higher y education		tiary ation
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
Natives	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
Second-generation immigrant	ts			
EU-27	-0.052 *** (0.003)		-0.062*** (0.003)	
EU-14	(0.003)	-0.055*** (0.002)	(0.003)	- 0.056 ***
Other EU country		(0.003) 0.015 (0.014)		(0.004) -0.162*** (0.013)
Outside the EU	-0.203 *** (0.006)		-0.093*** (0.006)	
The Near or Middle		-0.416*** (0.050)	(0.000)	-0.053** (0.024)
Other European cou	ntry	- 0.046 ** (0.022)		-0.198*** (0.018)
Other African count	ry	-0.033* (0.017)		-0.068*** (0.008)
The Maghreb		- 0.289 *** (0.008)		-0.137*** (0.011)
EU candidate count	ry	- 0.209 *** (0.012)		-0.150*** (0.019)
Other Asian country	7	-0.144** (0.068)		(0.019) 0.033 (0.025)
The Far East or Oce	ania	(0.008)		(0.025)
South or Central An	nerica	/		0.007 (0.061)
North America		0.199*** (0.038)		(0.001) 0.041 (0.027)
First-generation immigrants		(0.038)		(0.027)
EU-27	-0.166*** (0.003)		-0.251*** (0.003)	
EU-14	(0.003)	-0.185*** (0.003)	(0.003)	-0.254*** (0.003)
Other EU country		- 0.081 *** (0.007)		-0.237*** (0.007)
Outside the EU	-0.259 *** (0.003)	(0.007)	-0.202*** (0.003)	(0.007)
The Near or Middle		- 0.399 *** (0.010)	(0.003)	-0.289*** (0.009)
Other European cou	ntry	- 0.262 *** (0.008)		-0.317*** (0.007)
Other African count	ry	(0.008) - 0.168 *** (0.006)		(0.007) - 0.111 *** (0.005)
The Maghreb		-0.317***		-0.206***
EU candidate countr	ry	(0.004) - 0.304 *** (0.006)		(0.007) -0.228*** (0.012)
Other Asian country	7	(0.008) -0.142*** (0.011)		-0.098*** (0.015)
The Far East or Oce	ania	- 0.136 ***		- 0.226 ***

Table 4: Probability of being employed by level of education, marginal effects from probit regressions

South or Central America		(0.013) -0.177***		(0.010) -0.243*** (0.011)
North America		(0.011) -0.196*** (0.026)		(0.011) -0.249*** (0.012)
Control variables Number of observations	YES 348,024	YES 348,024	YES 190,392	YES 190,392

Notes: *** p < 0.01, ** p < 0.05, * p < 0.1. Robust standard errors in parentheses. Dependent variable: dummy equal to 1 if the person is employed, 0 otherwise. Sample covers people aged 30-64. Control variables include a dummy for gender, 6 dummies for age, 2 dummies for the region of residence and quarter-year fixed effects (27 dummies). To define second-generation immigrants' origin, the order of priority is based on the father's country of birth. Put differently, the father's country of birth is retained, except if the father was born in Belgium and the mother abroad. In that case, the mother's country of birth is retained. Estimates reported in italics are based on data for less than 35 individuals (i.e. 35 individuals * 4 quarters * 7 years = 980 individual-quarter-year observations). Due do micronumerosity, these estimates are likely to be misleading and should thus not be interpreted. "/": no regression coefficient due to an insufficient number of observations in this category. Source: LFS and BCSS, 2008:Q1-2014:Q4.

Variables / sample :		Overall	
	(1)	(2)	(3)
Natives	Reference	Reference	Reference
Second-generation immigrants			
One parent born in Belgium and one in EU-27	- 0.044 *** (0.003)		
One parent born in Belgium and one outside the EU	-0.034 *** (0.007)		
One parent born in EU-27 and one outside the EU	-0.110*** (0.020)		
Both parents born in EU-27	-0.083 *** (0.004)		
Both parents born outside the EU	-0.243*** (0.006)		
Father born in Belgium and mother in EU-27		-0.043*** (0.004)	
Father born in Belgium and mother outside the EU		-0.042*** (0.009)	
Other (i.e. 'father born abroad and mother in Belgium' or 'both parents born abroad')		-0.091*** (0.003)	
Mother born in Belgium and father in EU-27			- 0.044 *** (0.004)
Mother born in Belgium and father outside the EU			-0.019* (0.011)
Other (i.e. 'mother born abroad and father in Belgium' or 'both parents born abroad')			- 0.091 *** (0.003)
First-generation immigrants			
EU-27:	-0.211*** (0.002)	-0.210*** (0.002)	-0.210***
Outside the EU	(0.002) - 0.224 *** (0.002)	(0.002) - 0.220 *** (0.002)	(0.002) - 0.220 *** (0.002)
Control variables	YES	YES	YES
Number of observations	538,416	538,416	538,416

Table 5: Probability of being employed, interaction effects between countries of birth of second-generation immigrants' parents, marginal effects from probit regressions

Notes: *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1. Robust standard errors in parentheses. Dependent variable: dummy equal to 1 if the person is employed, 0 otherwise. Sample covers people aged 30-64. Control variables include a dummy for gender, 6 dummies for age, 2 dummies for education, 2 dummies for the region of residence and quarter-year fixed effects (27 dummies). To define second-generation immigrants' origin, the order of priority is based on the father's country of birth. Put differently, the father's country of birth is retained, except if the father was born in Belgium and the mother abroad. In that case, the mother's country of birth is retained. Estimates reported in italics are based on data for less than 35 individuals (i.e. 35 individuals * 4 quarters * 7 years = 980 individual-quarter-year observations). Due do micronumerosity, these estimates are likely to be misleading and should thus not be interpreted. Source: LFS and BCSS, 2008:Q1-2014:Q4.

t-generation immigrants by duration of residence, marginal effects from probit regressions	
of being employed, first	Natives compared to:
Table 6: Probability	Variables:

Natives compared to: - second-generation immigrants, and

	 second- first-øer 	-generation in neration imm	second-generation immigrants, and first-ceneration immiorants with th	ld he following	durations of r	second-generation immigrants, and first-ceneration immigrants with the following durations of residence (in years):	ears).						
		 ∧	4	(4, 10]	(10, 20]	(20, 35]	35]	> 35	35	≤ 10	> 10	(4, 20]	[0]
Natives	Reference	Reference Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
Second-generation immigrants													
EU-27	-0.045***	-0.047***	-0.047***	-0.048***	-0.047***	-0.047***	-0.047***	-0.046***	-0.047***	-0.049***	-0.051***	-0.050***	-0.050***
Outside the EU	-0.139*** -0.139*** (0.004)	-0.147*** -0.147*** (0.004)	*	-0.149*** -0.149*** (0.004)	-0.143*** (0.004)	-0.142*** (0.004)	-0.143*** -0.143*** (0.004)	-0.140*** (0.004)	-0.141*** -0.141*** (0.004)	-0.153*** (0.004)	-0.147*** -0.147*** (0.004)	-0.152*** -0.004)	(0.004) -0.150*** (0.004)
First-generation immigrants													
EU-27	-0.360***	-0.307***		-0.314***	-0.235***	-0.146***		-0.084***				-0.282***	
	(0.010)	(0.005)		(0.005)	(0.005)	(0.005)		(0.003)				(0.004)	
EU-14			-0.445*** (0.007)				-0.154*** (0.005)		-0.086*** (0.003)	-0.428*** (0.005)	-0.152*** (0 003)		-0.326*** (0.004)
Other EU			-0.147***				-0.041**		0.066**	-0.148***	-0.129***		-0.152***
country			(0.008)				(0.018)		(0.033)	(0.006)	(600.0)		(0.007)
Outside the EU	-0.443***	-0.348***		-0.252***	-0.220***	-0.162***		-0.104***				-0.243***	
The Near or	(0.011)	(0.006)	-0 528***	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)	-0.226***	(0.004)	-0 061**	-0.441 ***	-0.283***	(0.003)	-0.371 ***
Middle East			(0.020)				(0.014)		(0.030)	(0.011)	(600.0)		(6000)
Other European			-0.471***				-0.147***		-0.198***	-0.403***	-0.191***		-0.260***
country			(0.018)				(0.017)		(0.021)	(600.0)	(0.007)		(0.006)

Other African			-0.293***				-0.106***		-0.024***	-0.236***	-0.104***		-0.216***
country			(0.013)				(0.010)		(0.007)	(0.008)	(0.005)		(0.006)
The Maghreb			-0.328***				-0.229***		-0.168***	-0.265***	-0.217***		-0.218***
			(0.010)				(0.006)		(0.007)	(0.006)	(0.004)		(0.005)
EU candidate			-0.308***				-0.177***		-0.195***	-0.290***	-0.209***		-0.252***
country			(0.023)				(00.0)		(600.0)	(0.011)	(0.006)		(0.008)
Other Asian			-0.315***				0.054***		0.041	-0.261***	-0.032***		-0.211***
country			(0.022)				(0.016)		(0.026)	(0.014)	(0.011)		(0.013)
The Far East or			-0.308***				-0.235***		0.073 **	-0.233***	-0.146***		-0.156***
Oceania			(0.022)				(0.018)		(0.029)	(0.014)	(0.012)		(0.013)
South or Central			-0.246***				0.003		-0.154***	-0.247***	-0.164***		-0.244***
America			(0.017)				(0.020)		(0.023)	(0.012)	(0.011)		(0.011)
North America			-0.545***				-0.176***		0.000	-0.419***	-0.193***		-0.351***
			(0.033)				(0.027)		(0.025)	(0.022)	(0.017)		(0.021)
Control variables	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES
Number of observations	438,516	446,848	446,848	453,352	457,140	456,068	456,068	464,112	464,112	465,424	507,768	475,716	475,716
Notes: *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1. Robust standard errors in parentheses. Dependent variable: dummy equal to 1 if the person is employed, 0 otherwise. Sample covers people aged	05, * p<0.1.	Robust sta	indard error	s in parenthe	sses. Depenc	dent variable:	: dummy equ	al to 1 if the	person is er	nployed, 0 o	therwise. Sa	Sample covers peo	people aged

30-64. Control variables include a dummy for gender, 6 dummies for age, 2 dummies for education, 2 dummies for the region of residence and quarter-year fixed effects (27 dummies). To define second-generation immigrants' origin, the order of priority is based on the father's country of birth. Put differently, the father's country of birth is retained, except if the father was born in Belgium and the mother abroad. In that case, the mother's country of birth is retained. Estimates reported in italics are based on data for less than 35 individuals (i.e. 35 individuals * 4 quarters * 7 years = 980 individual-quarter-year observations). Due do micronumerosity, these estimates are likely to be misleading and should thus not be interpreted. "/" : no regression coefficient due to an insufficient number of observations in this category. Source: LFS and BCSS, 2008:Q1-2014:Q4. Note

		Notive compare	od to:	
At birth, not naturalised -0.055*** -0.055*** At birth, not naturalised -0.158*** -0.004) (0.004) -0.261*** -0.003 At birth, naturalised -0.004) -0.003 At birth, naturalised -0.0117*** -0.0117*** At birth, naturalised -0.117*** -0.117*** At birth, naturalised -0.10.004 -0.000 At birth, naturalised -0.111**** -0.111****	Overall	 second-gene 	second-generation immigrants, and	_
Reference Reference Reference At birth, not naturalised 0.002) 0.002) 0.158*** -0.151*** 0.002) 0.004) 0.004) 0.004) At birth, not naturalised -0.261*** -0.307**** (0.004) 0.004) (0.004) (0.004) 0.004) (0.004) (177*** -0.261*** -0.201**** (177*** -0.21**** (0.013) (177*** -0.21**** (0.004) (2004) -0.21**** (0.005) (2004) -0.21**** (0.005) (2004) -0.21**** (0.005) (2004) -0.21**** (0.005) (2004) -0.277**** (0.005)			first-generation immigrants, either naturalised or not, with the following durations of residence (in years): [5-15] (15-30] >30	 naturalised or not, idence (in years): >30
 at birth, not naturalised at birth, not naturalised at birth, not naturalised at birth, naturalised 	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
-0.055 * * * $-0.049 * * * *$ (0.002) (0.002) $(0.151 * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *$				
(0.002) (0.002) (0.002) -0.158^{****} -0.151^{****} 0.004 (0.004) (0.004) (0.004) (1003) 0.023 (0.004) $(117)^{***}$ (0.004) (0.013) $(117)^{***}$ (0.009) (0.009) (1004) (0.004) (0.004) $(117)^{***}$ (0.004) (0.005) $(117)^{***}$ (0.004) (0.005) $(117)^{***}$ (0.004) (0.005) $(117)^{***}$ (0.004) (0.005) $(117)^{***}$ (0.004) (0.005) $(117)^{***}$ (0.005) (0.005)	-0.055***	-0.049***	-0.047***	-0.047***
(0.004) (0.004) (0.004) lity at birth, not naturalised -0.261^{***} -0.307^{***} lity at birth, naturalised (0.003) (0.004) (0.004) t birth 0.0040 (0.004) (0.013) t birth 0.0040 (0.004) (0.013) t birth, not naturalised -0.326^{***} -0.277^{***} lity at birth, not naturalised -0.326^{***} -0.277^{***} lity at birth, naturalised -0.326^{***} -0.213^{***} (0.004) (0.004) (0.005)	(0.002) -0.158***	(0.002) -0.151***	(0.002) -0.144***	(0.002) -0.142***
lity at birth, not naturalised $0.261 * * *$ $0.307 * * *$ lity at birth, naturalised (0.003) (0.004) (0.004) t birth $0.086 * * *$ (0.004) (0.013) t birth $0.004)$ (0.004) (0.013) t birth $0.004)$ (0.009) (0.004) lity at birth, not naturalised $0.326 * * *$ $0.277 * * *$ lity at birth, naturalised $0.004)$ $0.005)$ $0.005)$	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)
ionality at birth, not naturalised $0.261 ***$ $0.307 ***$ ionality at birth, naturalised (0.003) (0.004) (0.004) iy at birth $0.086 ***$ (0.004) (0.013) ity at birth (0.004) (0.004) (0.013) ionality at birth, not naturalised (0.004) (0.004) (0.004) ionality at birth, naturalised $0.326 ***$ (0.004) (0.005) ionality at birth, naturalised $0.181 ***$ (0.005) (0.005)				
ionality at birth, not naturalised -0.261^{***} -0.307^{****} ionality at birth, naturalised (0.003) (0.004) (0.004) iy at birth -0.221^{****} (0.013) (0.013) ity at birth -0.117^{****} (0.009) (0.009) ionality at birth, not naturalised 0.326^{****} -0.277^{****} ionality at birth, naturalised $0.004)$ (0.004) (0.005)				
ionality at birth, naturalised (0.003) (0.004) int at birth $-0.086 * * *$ $-0.221 * * * *$ int at birth (0.004) (0.013) (0.009) (0.004) (0.013) int at birth, not naturalised $-0.326 * * *$ $-0.277 * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * $		-0.307***	-0.224***	-0.114***
ionality at birth, naturalised -0.086*** -0.221*** ity at birth (0.004) (0.013) -0.117*** (0.009) (0.009) (0.009) ionality at birth, not naturalised -0.326*** (0.005) -0.213***		(0.004)	(0.005)	(0.005)
ity at birth (0.004) (0.0013) -0.117*** (0.009) (0.009) (0.009) (0.009) (0.004) (0.005) (0.004) (0.005) (0.005) (0.005)		-0.221***	-0.135***	-0.037***
ionality at birth, not naturalised (0.004) (0.004) (0.005) -0.213***	(0.004)	(0.013)	(600.0)	(0.005) -0.111***
ionality at birth, not naturalised -0.326*** -0.277*** (0.004) (0.005) -0.181*** -0.213***	(0000)	~		
ionality at birth, not naturalised -0.326*** -0.277*** (0.004) (0.005) -0.181*** -0.213***				(0.008)
ised -0.326*** -0.277*** (0.004) (0.005) -0.181*** -0.213***				
(0.004) (0.005) -0.181*** -0.213***		-0.277***	-0.291***	-0.262***
	(0.004)	(0.005)	(0.011)	(0.010)
		-0.213***	-0.186***	-0.098***
(0.004)	(0.003)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)
Belgian nationality at birth –0.151*** /	-0.151***	/	/	-0.138***

Table 7: Probability of being employed, first-generation immigrants according to citizenship acquisition and duration of

	(0.011)			(0.010)
Control variables	YES	YES	YES	YES
Observations	538,416	466,284	456,404	473,208
Notes: *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1. Robust standard errors in parentheses.		Dependent variable: dummy equal to 1 if the person i	1 if the person is em	s employed, 0 otherwise.

year observations). Due do micronumerosity, these estimates are likely to be misleading and should thus not be interpreted. "/" : no regression coefficient due to ē. Sample covers people aged 30-64. Control variables include a dummy for gender, 6 dummies for age, 2 dummies for education, 2 dummies for the region of residence and quarter-year fixed effects (27 dummies). To define second-generation immigrants' origin, the order of priority is based on the father's country of birth. Put differently, the father's country of birth is retained, except if the father was born in Belgium and the mother abroad. In that case, the mother's country of birth is retained. Estimates reported in italics are based on data for less than 35 individuals (i.e. 35 individuals * 4 quarters * 7 years = 980 individual-quarteran insufficient number of observations in this category. Source: LFS and BCSS, 2008:Q1-2014:Q4.

Variables / sample :	Natives compared to: – second-generation in – first-generation imm		n reason for migration
	≤ 5	[5, 10]	>10
Natives	Reference	Reference	Reference
Second-generation immigrants			
EU-27	-0.047***	-0.047***	-0.051***
	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)
Outside the EU	-0.146***	-0.143***	-0.146***
	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)
First-generation immigrants			
Born in EU-27			
Employment-related reasons	-0.195***	-0.195***	-0.136***
	(0.008)	(0.009)	(0.006)
Family reasons	-0.361***	-0.296***	-0.124***
	(0.009)	(0.009)	(0.004)
Education-related reason	-0.450***	-0.242***	-0.256***
	(0.041)	(0.026)	(0.017)
International protection or asylum	0.116*	0.197	0.055*
	(0.062)	(0.152)	(0.033)
Other reasons	-0.466***	-0.517***	-0.188***
	(0.011)	(0.012)	(0.004)
Born outside the EU			
Employment-related reasons	-0.261***	-0.198***	-0.172***
	(0.010)	(0.010)	(0.007)
Family reasons	-0.362***	-0.259***	-0.197***
	(0.008)	(0.007)	(0.003)
Education-related reasons	-0.414***	-0.234***	-0.130***
	(0.023)	(0.018)	(0.010)
International protection or asylum	-0.405***	-0.272***	-0.167***
	(0.014)	(0.008)	(0.006)
Other reasons	-0.291***	-0.169***	-0.145***
	(0.012)	(0.015)	(0.005)
Control variables	YES	YES	YES
Observations	449,868	450,332	507,768

Table 8: Probability of being employed, first-generation immigrants according to main reason for migration and duration of residence, marginal effects from probit regressions

Notes: *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1. Robust standard errors in parentheses. Dependent variable: dummy equal to 1 if the person is employed, 0 otherwise. Sample covers people aged 30-64. Control variables include a dummy for gender, 6 dummies for age, 2 dummies for education, 2 dummies for the region of residence and quarter-year fixed effects (27 dummies). To define second-generation immigrants' origin, the order of priority is based on the father's country of birth. Put differently, the father's country of birth is retained, except if the father was born in Belgium and the mother abroad. In that case, the mother's country of birth is retained. Estimates reported in italics are based on data for less than 35 individuals (i.e. 35 individuals * 4 quarters * 7 years = 980 individual-quarter-year observations). Due do micronumerosity, these estimates are likely to be misleading and should thus not be interpreted. Source: LFS and BCSS, 2008;Q1-2014;Q4.

Variables/sample:	Overall
Natives	Reference
Second-generation immigrants	
EU-27	-0.054***
	(0.002)
Outside the EU	-0.151***
	(0.004)
First-generation immigrants	
Born in EU-27	
Beginner or less skills	-0.229***
-	(0.009)
Mother tongue, advanced or intermediate skills	-0.215***
	(0.003)
Missing information on host-country language skills	-0.204***
	(0.003)
Born outside the EU	
Beginner or less skills	-0.386***
	(0.006)
Mother tongue, advanced or intermediate skills	-0.200***
	(0.003)
Missing information on host-country language skills	-0.205***
	(0.003)
Control variables	YES
Observations	538,416

Table 9: Probability of being employed, first-generation immigrants according to their host-country language skills, marginal effects from probit regressions

Notes: *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1. Robust standard errors in parentheses. Dependent variable: dummy equal to 1 if the person is employed, 0 otherwise. Sample covers people aged 30-64. Control variables include a dummy for gender, 6 dummies for age, 2 dummies for education, 2 dummies for the region of residence and quarter-year fixed effects (27 dummies). To define second-generation immigrants' origin, the order of priority is based on the father's country of birth. Put differently, the father's country of birth is retained, except if the father was born in Belgium and the mother abroad. In that case, the mother's country of birth is retained. Estimates reported in italics are based on data for less than 35 individuals (i.e. 35 individuals * 4 quarters * 7 years = 980 individual-quarter-year observations). Due do micronumerosity, these estimates are likely to be misleading and should thus not be interpreted. Source: LFS and BCSS, 2008:Q1-2014:Q4. Information on immigrants' skills in the host country language is taken from the LFS 2014 ad hoc module ('LANGHOST' variable).

Appendix 1: Description of country categories

<u>EU-14</u>: Austria, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Ireland, Italy, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Portugal, Spain, Sweden, and the United Kingdom.

<u>Other EU countries</u>: Bulgaria, Croatia, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Romania, Slovakia and Slovenia.

<u>EU-27</u>: EU-14 + Other EU countries.

EU candidate countries: Albania, Montenegro, North Macedonia, and Turkey.

<u>Other European countries</u>: Andorra, Belarus, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Island, Liechtenstein, Moldova, Monaco, Norway, Russia, San Marino, Serbia, Switzerland, Ukraine, Vatican City, etc.

The Maghreb: Algeria, Libya, Mauritania, Morocco, and Tunisia.

<u>Other African countries</u>: Burundi, Cameroon, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Rwanda, Senegal, South Africa, etc.

<u>The Near and Middle East</u>: Afghanistan, Bahrein, Egypt, Iran, Iraq, Israel, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, Oman, Pakistan, Palestine, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Syria, the United Arab Emirates, and Yemen.

The Far East and Oceania: China, India, South Korea, Japan, Taiwan, Australia, and New Zealand.

<u>Other Asian countries</u>: Australia, China, India, Japan, New Zealand, South Korea, and Taiwan. <u>North America</u>: Canada, the United States of America.

<u>Central and South America</u>: Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Cuba, Ecuador, Guatemala, Mexico, Nicaragua, Peru, Venezuela, etc.

Variables / sample:		erall
	(1)	(2)
Natives	Reference	Reference
Second-generation immigrants		
EU-27	-0.054 *** (0.002)	
EU-14		-0.053***
Other EU country		(0.002) - 0.073 *** (0.011)
Outside the EU	-0.152*** (0.004)	
The Near or Middle East		-0.129***
Other European country		(0.024) - 0.157 ***
Other African country		(0.014) - 0.065 ***
The Maghreb		(0.009) - 0.231 ***
EU candidate country		(0.007) -0.161 ***
Other Asian country		(0.010) <i>0.036</i>
The Far East or Oceania		(0.029)
South or Central America		0.027
		(0.083) 0.139***
North America		(0.024)
First-generation immigrants		
EU-27	- 0.211 *** (0.002)	
EU-14	()	-0.224***
Other EU country		(0.003) -0.144 ***
Outside the EU	-0.222***	(0.005)
	(0.002)	
The Near or Middle East		-0.355*** (0.007)
Other European country		-0.280*** (0.006)
Other African country		-0.146***
The Maghreb		(0.004) -0.248***
EU candidate country		(0.004) - 0.240 ***
Other Asian country		(0.005) -0.113 ***

Appendix 2: Probability of being employed, second-generation immigrants' origin defined using the employment rate by country of birth, marginal effects from probit regressions

		(0.009)
ia		-0.184***
		(0.009)
rica		-0.212***
		(0.009)
		-0.280***
		(0.014)
	YES	YES
	538,412	538,412
	ia rica	rica YES

Notes: *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1. Robust standard errors in parentheses. Dependent variable: dummy equal to 1 if the person is employed, 0 otherwise. Sample covers people aged 30-64. Control variables include a dummy for gender, 6 dummies for age, 2 dummies for education, 2 dummies for the region of residence and quarter-year fixed effects (27 dummies). To define second-generation immigrants' origin, the order of priority is based on the employment rate by country of birth in Belgium in 2014 as computed by FPS Employment and UNIA (2017) using exhaustive population data. Accordingly, the order of priority is defined as follows: the Near or Middle East > other European countries > other African countries > the Maghreb > EU candidate countries > other Asian countries > the Far East and Oceania > South and Central America > North America > other EU countries > EU14 > Belgium (increasing order of employment rates). Estimates reported in italics are based on data for less than 35 individuals (i.e. 35 individuals * 4 quarters * 7 years = 980 individual-quarter-year observations). Due do micronumerosity, these estimates are likely to be misleading and should thus not be interpreted. For the overall sample this corresponds to a minimum frequency of around 0.2% (i.e. 538,416 * 0.002 = 1,076; 1,076 ÷ 28 = 38 individuals). "/" : no regression coefficient due to an insufficient number of observations in this category. Source: LFS and BCSS, 2008:Q1-2014:Q4.

Touris bloc / second of	O11	Motime commend to	
Variables/ sample:	Overall	Natives compared to: - second-generation immigrants, a - first-generation immigrants, eith naturalised or not, with the following durations of residence (in years): [5-15] >15	es compared to: second-generation immigrants, and first-generation immigrants, either ralised or not, with the following tions of residence (in years): -15] >15
Natives	Reference	Reference	Reference
Second-generation immigrants			
EU-27	-0.055***	-0.048***	-0.050***
	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)
Outside the EU	-0.157*** (0.004)	-0.148*** (0 004)	-0.148*** (0.004)
First-generation immigrants			
EU-27:			
Born in EU-14			
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised	-0.281***	-0.356***	-0.171***
	(0.003)	(0.005)	(0.004)
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, naturalised	-0.083***	-0.436***	-0.064***
	(0.005)	(0.025)	(0.005)
Belgian nationality at birth	-0.120***	/	-0.116***
	(00.0)		(6000)
Born in other EU country			
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised	-0.165***	-0.148***	-0.274***
	(0.006)	(6000)	(0.031)
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, naturalised	-0.099***	-0.151***	-0.057***
	(0.010)	(0.015)	(0.013)

Appendix 3: Probability of being employed, first-generation immigrants (detailed groups) according to citizenship acquisition

Outside the EU:Outside the EU:Born in the Near or Middle EastBorn in the Near or Middle EastNon-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised0.411***Non-Belgian nationality at birth, naturalised0.0133Non-Belgian nationality at birth0.322***Born in other European country0.346**Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised0.346**Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised0.346**Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised0.346**Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised0.0133Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised0.0093Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised0.0133Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised0.0133Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised0.0093Non-Belgian nationality at birth, naturalised0.0093 </th <th></th> <th></th>		
t birth, not naturalised -0.441 *** (0.013) (0.013) -0.322 *** (0.009) (0.138) (0.138) (0.138) t birth, not naturalised (0.009) -0.213 *** (0.008)		
t birth, naturalised (0.013) -0.322 *** (0.009) 0.346** (0.138) (0.138) t birth, not naturalised (0.009) -0.357 *** (0.008)	-0.338***	-0.419***
t birth, naturalised -0.322*** 1 (0.009) (0.009) 1 (0.138) (0.138) (0.138) (0.138) (0.138) (0.138) (0.138) (0.009) t birth, naturalised (0.008) (0.008)	(0.016)	(0.044)
(0.009) 0.346** 0.346** (0.138) (0.138) (0.138) (0.09) t birth, not naturalised t birth, naturalised (0.008)	-0.387***	-0.244***
1 0.346** (0.138) (0.138) t birth, not naturalised -0.357*** t birth, naturalised (0.009) (0.008) (0.008)	(0.013)	(0.012)
(0.138) t birth, not naturalised t birth, naturalised (0.009) (0.008)	/	0.343^{**}
t birth, not naturalised -0.357*** (0.009) -0.213*** (0.008)		(0.134)
ised -0.357*** (0.009) -0.213*** (0.008)		
(0.009) -0.213*** (0.008)	-0.332***	-0.090***
-0.213 *** (0.008)	(0.010)	(0.028)
	-0.245***	-0.142***
	(0.010)	(0.010)
Belgian nationality at birth -0.605***	/	-0.583***
Born in other African country (0.057)		(0.055)
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised -0.297*** -0.297***	-0.245***	-0.312***
(0.008) (0.010)	(0.010)	(0.018)
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, naturalised -0.095*** -0.095***	-0.171***	-0.062***
(0.005) (0.010)	(0.010)	(0.006)
~	/	-0.100***
(0.017)		(0.016)
Born in the Maghreb		
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised -0.338*** -0.338***	-0.248***	-0.351***
(0.007) (0.010)	(0.010)	(0.013)
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, naturalised -0.220*** -0.190***	-0.190***	-0.201***
(0.004) (0.007)	(0.007)	(0.005)
Belgian nationality at birth -0.136***	/	-0.113***

	(0.024)		(0.023)
Born in EU candidate country			
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised	-0.322***	-0.311***	-0.239***
	(0.011)	(0.014)	(0.017)
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, naturalised	-0.217***	-0.215***	-0.194***
	(0.006)	(0.013)	(0.007)
Belgian nationality at birth	-0.224***	/	-0.216***
	(0.028)		(0.027)
Born in other Asian country			
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised	-0.260***	-0.212***	0.208*
	(0.016)	(0.020)	(0.106)
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, naturalised	-0.041***	-0.162***	0.000
	(0.012)	(0.024)	(0.013)
Belgian nationality at birth	-0.321***	/	-0.309***
	(0.067)		(0.065)
Born in the Far East or Oceania			
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised	-0.226***	-0.143***	-0.241***
	(0.015)	(0.019)	(0.051)
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, naturalised	-0.166***	-0.080***	-0.191^{***}
	(0.012)	(0.023)	(0.014)
Belgian nationality at birth	~	/	/
Born in South or Central America			
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised	-0.285***	-0.241***	-0.403***
	(0.012)	(0.018)	(0.026)
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, naturalised	-0.148***	-0.225***	-0.038**
	(0.013)	(0.018)	(0.016)
Belgian nationality at birth	-0.080**	/	-0.075**
	(0.036)		(0.035)
Born in North America			

Non-Belgian nationality at birth, not naturalised	-0.387***	-0.429***	-0.169***
	(0.019)	(0.026)	(0.030)
Non-Belgian nationality at birth, naturalised	-0.110***	0.136*	-0.146***
	(0.023)	(0.078)	(0.024)
Belgian nationality at birth	0.020	/	0.017
	(0.055)		(0.053)
Control variables	YES	YES	YES
Observations	538,416	466,284	494,780
Notes: *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1. Robust standard errors in parentheses. Dependent variable: dummy equal to 1 if the person is employed, 0 otherwise.	variable: dummy eq	ual to 1 if the person is	employed, 0 otherwise.
Sample covers people aged 30-64. Control variables include a dummy for gender, 6 dummies for age, 2 dummies for education, 2 dummies for the region of	mies for age, 2 dum	nies for education, 2 du	immies for the region of

of % I residence and quarter-year fixed effects (27 dummies). To define second-generation immigrants' origin, the order of priority is based on the father's country of of birth is retained. Estimates reported in italics are based on data for less than 35 individuals (i.e. 35 individuals * 4 quarters * 7 years = 980 individual-quarteryear observations). Due do micronumerosity, these estimates are likely to be misleading and should thus not be interpreted. "/" : no regression coefficient due to birth. Put differently, the father's country of birth is retained, except if the father was born in Belgium and the mother abroad. In that case, the mother's country an insufficient number of observations in this category. Source: LFS and BCSS, 2008:Q1-2014:Q4.

Variables / sample:	Overall
Natives	Reference
Second-generation immigrants	
EU-27	-0.054***
	(0.002)
Outside the EU	-0.151***
	(0.004)
First-generation immigrants EU-27	
EU-14	
Beginner or less skills	-0.274***
-	(0.016)
Mother tongue, advanced or intermediate skills	-0.223***
	(0.004)
Missing information on host-country language skills	-0.222***
	(0.003)
Other EU country:	
Beginner or less skills	-0.206***
	(0.011)
Mother tongue, advanced or intermediate skills	-0.172***
	(0.008)
Missing information on host-country language skills	-0.072***
	(0.009)
Outside the EU	
The Near or Middle East & skills in host country language:	
Beginner or less skills	-0.559***
	(0.019)
Mother tongue, advanced or intermediate skills	-0.341***
	(0.011)
Missing information on host-country language skills	-0.293***
	(0.012)
Other European country & skills in host country language:	
Beginner or less skills	-0.409***
	(0.014)
Mother tongue, advanced or intermediate skills	-0.278***
	(0.009)
Missing information on host-country language skills	-0.233***
	(0.009)
Other African country & skills in host country language:	
Beginner or less skills	-0.245***
	(0.020)
Mother tongue, advanced or intermediate skills	-0.139***
	(0.006)
Missing information on host-country language skills	-0.142***
	(0.007)
The Maghreb & skills in host country language:	

Appendix 4: Probability of being employed, first-generation immigrants (detailed groups) according to their host-country language skills, marginal effects from probit regressions

Beginner or less skills	-0.368***
·	(0.011)
Mother tongue, advanced or intermediate skills	-0.225***
	(0.005)
Missing information on host-country language skills	-0.242***
	(0.005)
EU candidate country & skills in host country language:	
Beginner or less skills	-0.450***
C	(0.013)
Mother tongue, advanced or intermediate skills	-0.166***
	(0.009)
Missing information on host-country language skills	-0.205***
	(0.008)
Other Asian country & skills in host country language:	
Beginner or less skills	-0.174***
6	(0.022)
Mother tongue, advanced or intermediate skills	-0.084***
	(0.018)
Missing information on host-country language skills	-0.111***
	(0.012)
The Far East or Oceania & skills in host country language:	
Beginner or less skills	-0.241***
	(0.028)
Mother tongue, advanced or intermediate skills	-0.122***
	(0.016)
Missing information on host-country language skills	-0.209***
	(0.013)
South or Central America & skills in host country language:	
Beginner or less skills	-0.303***
C	(0.034)
Mother tongue, advanced or intermediate skills	-0.208***
	(0.012)
Missing information on host-country language skills	-0.200***
	(0.012)
North America & skills in host country language:	
Beginner or less skills	/
C	
Mother tongue, advanced or intermediate skills	-0.263***
	(0.019)
Missing information on host-country language skills	-0.142***
	(0.023)
variables	YES
ations	538,416
	,

Notes: *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1. Robust standard errors in parentheses. Dependent variable: dummy equal to 1 if the person is employed, 0 otherwise. Sample covers people aged 30-64. Control variables include a dummy for gender, 6 dummies for age, 2 dummies for education, 2 dummies for the region of residence and quarter-year fixed effects (27 dummies). To define second-generation immigrants' origin, the order of priority is based on the father's country of birth. Put differently, the father's country of birth is retained, except if the father was born in Belgium and the mother abroad. In that case, the mother's country of birth is retained. Estimates reported in italics are based on data for less than 35 individuals. Due do micronumerosity, these estimates are likely to be misleading and should thus not be interpreted. Source: LFS and BCSS, 2008:Q1-2014:Q4. Information on immigrants' skills in the host country language is taken from the LFS 2014 ad hoc module ('LANGHOST' variable).

Control Observation

NATIONAL BANK OF BELGIUM - WORKING PAPERS SERIES

The Working Papers are available on the website of the Bank: http://www.nbb.be.

- 334. "Exchange rate movements, firm-level exports and heterogeneity", by A. Berthou and E. Dhyne, *Research series*, January 2018.
- 335 "Nonparametric identification of unobserved technological heterogeneity in production", by L. Cherchye, T. Demuynck, B. De Rock and M. Verschelde, *Research series*, February 2018.
- 336 "Compositional changes in aggregate productivity in an era of globalisation and financial crisis", by C. Fuss and A. Theodorakopoulos, *Research series*, February 2018.
- 337. "Decomposing firm-product appeal: How important is consumer taste?", by B. Y. Aw, Y. Lee and H. Vandenbussche, *Research series*, March 2018.
- 338 "Sensitivity of credit risk stress test results: Modelling issues with an application to Belgium", by P. Van Roy, S. Ferrari and C. Vespro, *Research series*, March 2018.
- 339. "Paul van Zeeland and the first decade of the US Federal Reserve System: The analysis from a European central banker who was a student of Kemmerer", by I. Maes and R. Gomez Betancourt, *Research series*, March 2018.
- 340. "One way to the top: How services boost the demand for goods", by A. Ariu, F. Mayneris and M. Parenti, *Research series*, March 2018.
- 341 "Alexandre Lamfalussy and the monetary policy debates among central bankers during the Great Inflation", by I. Maes and P. Clement, *Research series*, April 2018.
- 342. "The economic importance of the Belgian ports: Flemish maritime ports, Liège port complex and the port of Brussels – Report 2016", by F. Coppens, C. Mathys, J.-P. Merckx, P. Ringoot and M. Van Kerckhoven, *Document series*, April 2018.
- 343. "The unemployment impact of product and labour market regulation: Evidence from European countries", by C. Piton, *Research series,* June 2018.
- 344. "Trade and domestic production networks", by F. Tintelnot, A. Ken Kikkawa, M. Mogstad, E. Dhyne, *Research series*, September 2018.
- 345. "Review essay: Central banking through the centuries", by I. Maes, Research series, October 2018.
- 346. "IT and productivity: A firm level analysis", by E. Dhyne, J. Konings, J. Van den Bosch, S. Vanormelingen, *Research series*, October 2018.
- 347. "Identifying credit supply shocks with bank-firm data: methods and applications", by H. Degryse, O. De Jonghe, S. Jakovljević, Klaas Mulier, Glenn Schepens, *Research series*, October 2018.
- 348. "Can inflation expectations in business or consumer surveys improve inflation forecasts?", by R. Basselier, D. de Antonio Liedo, J. Jonckheere and G. Langenus, *Research series*, October 2018.
- 349. "Quantile-based inflation risk models", by E. Ghysels, L. Iania and J. Striaukas, *Research series*, October 2018.
- 350. "International food commodity prices and missing (dis)inflation in the euro area", by G. Peersman, *Research series*, October 2018.
- 351. "Pipeline pressures and sectoral inflation dynamics", by F. Smets, J. Tielens and J. Van Hove, *Research series*, October 2018.
- 352. "Price updating in production networks", by C. Duprez and G. Magerman, Research series, October 2018.
- 353. "Dominant currencies. How firms choose currency invoicing and why it matters", by M. Amiti, O. Itskhoki and J. Konings, *Research series*, October 2018.
- 354. "Endogenous forward guidance", by B. Chafwehé, R. Oikonomou, R. Priftis and L. Vogel, *Research series*, October 2018.
- 355. "Is euro area lowflation here to stay? Insights from a time-varying parameter model with survey data", by A. Stevens and J. Wauters, *Research series*, October 2018.
- 356. "A price index with variable mark-ups and changing variety", by T. Demuynck and M. Parenti, *Research series*, October 2018.
- 357. "Markup and price dynamics: Linking micro to macro", by J. De Loecker, C. Fuss and J. Van Biesebroeck, *Research series*, October 2018.
- 358. "Productivity, wages and profits: Does firms' position in the value chain matter?", by B. Mahy, F. Rycx, G. Vermeylen and M. Volral, *Research series*, October 2018.
- 359. "Upstreamness, social upgrading and gender: Equal benefits for all?", by N. Gagliardi, B. Mahy and F. Rycx, *Research series*, December 2018.
- 360. "A macro-financial analysis of the corporate bond market", by H. Dewachter, L. Iania, W. Lemke and M. Lyrio, *Research series*, December 2018.
- 361. "Some borrowers are more equal than others: Bank funding shocks and credit reallocation", by O. De Jonghe, H. Dewachter, K. Mulier, S. Ongena and G. Schepens, *Research series*, December 2018.

- 362. "The origins of firm heterogeneity: A production network approach", by A. B. Bernard, E. Dhyne, G. Magerman, K. Manova and A. Moxnes, *Research series*, January 2019.
- 363. "Imperfect competition in firm-to-firm trade", by A. Ken Kikkawa, G. Magerman and E. Dhyne, *Research series*, January 2019.
- 364. "Forward guidance with preferences over safe assets", by A. Rannenberg, Research series, January 2019.
- 365. "The distinct effects of information technologies and communication technologies on the age-skill composition of labour demand", by S. Blanas, *Research series*, January 2019.
- 366. "A survey of the long-term impact of Brexit on the UK and the EU27 economies", by P. Bisciari, *Document series*, January 2019.
- 367. "A macroeconnomic model with heterogeneous and financially-constrained intermediaries", by Th. Lejeune and R. Wouters, *Research series*, February 2019.
- 368. "The economic importance of the Belgian ports: Flemish maritime ports, Liège port complex and the port of Brussels – Report 2017", by E. Gueli, P. Ringoot and M. Van Kerckhoven, *Document series*, March 2019.
- 369. "Does banks' systemic importance affect their capital structure and balance sheet adjustment processes?", by Y. Bakkar, O. De Jonghe and A. Tarazi, *Research series*, March 2019.
- 370 "A model for international spillovers to emerging markets", by R. Houssa, J. Mohimont and C. Otrok, *Research series*, April 2019.
- "Estimation methods for computing a branch's total value added from incomplete annual accounting data", S. Vansteelandt, F. Coppens, D. Reynders, M. Vackier and L. Van Belle, *Research series*, April 2019.
- 372. "Do SVARs with sign restrictions not identify unconventional monetary policy shocks?", by J. Boeckx, M. Dossche, A. Galesi, B. Hofmann and G. Peersman, *Research series*, June 2019.
- 373. "Research and development activities in Belgium: A snapshot of past investment for the country's future", by S. Vennix, *Research series*, July 2019.
- 374. "State dependent fiscal multipliers with preferences over safe assets" by A. Rannenberg, *Research series*, July 2019.
- 375. "Inequality, the risk of secular stagnation and the increase in household debt", by A. Rannenberg, *Research series*, August 2019.
- 376. "Welfare effects of business cycles and monetary policies in a small open emerging economy", by J. Mohimont, *Research series*, October 2019.
- 377. "Learning about demand abroad from wholesalers: a B2B analysis", by W. Connell, E. Dhyne and H. Vandenbussche, *Research series*, November 2019.
- 378. "Measuring trade in value added with Firm-level Data, by R. Bems and A. K. Kikkawa, *Research series*, November 2019.
- 379. "Scrapping the entitlement to unemployment benefits for young labor market entrants: An effective way to get them to work?", by B. Cockx, K. Declercq, M. Dejemeppe, L. Inga and B. Van der Linden, *Research series,* December 2019.
- 380. "The impact of Brexit uncertainties on international trade: Evidence from Belgium", by E. E. Schmitz, *Research series*, December 2019.
- 381. "The heterogeneous employment outcomes of first- and second-generation immigrants in Belgium", by C. Piton and F. Rycx, *Research series*, January 2020.

National Bank of Belgium Limited liability company RLP Brussels – Company's number: 0203.201.340 Registered office: boulevard de Berlaimont 14 – BE-1000 Brussels www.nbb.be

Editor

Pierre Wunsch Governor of the National Bank of Belgium

© Illustrations: National Bank of Belgium

Layout: Analysis and Research Group Cover: NBB CM – Prepress & Image

Published in January 2020